

South Pacific Regional Environment Programme



SPREP IRC Cataloguing-in-Publication Data

SPREP Meeting of Officials (12th: 2001: Apia, Samoa) Report of the Twelfth SPREP Meeting of Officials, Apia, Samoa, 10-14 September 2001. – Apia, Samoa : SPREP, 2001.

57 p.; 29 cm.

ISBN: 982-04-0228-X

Environmental policy – Oceania – Congresses.
 Conservation of natural resources – Oceania – Congresses.
 Environmental protection – Oceania - Congresses.
 South Pacific Regional Environment Programme.
 II. Ttle.

363.7099

Prepared for publication in December 2001 by the South Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP) PO Box 240 Apia, Samoa

Ph: (685) 21929 Fax: (685) 20231 Email: sprep@sprep.org.ws Website: www.sprep.org.ws

Edited and layout design by SPREP's Publication Unit

Printed by Quality Print Ltd Suva, Fiji

© South Pacific Regional Environment Programme, 2001

The South Pacific Regional Environment Programme authorises the reproduction of this material, whole or in part, in any form provided appropriate acknowledgement is given.

Original Text: English

Report of the Twelfth SPREP Meeting of Officials

Apia, Samoa 10–14 September 2001

Contents

Report of the Twelfth SPREP Meeting of Officials

Agenda Item 1:	Official Opening	1
Agenda Item 2:	Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair	2
Agenda Item 3:	Adoption of Agenda and Working Procedures	2
Agenda Item 4:	Matters Arising from Eleventh SPREP Meeting	3
Agenda Item 5:	Presentation of Annual Report for 2000 and Director's Overview of Progress since Eleventh SPREP Meeting	3
Agenda Item 6:	Performance Review	4
Agenda Item 7:	Corporate Plan and Organisation Structure	8
Agenda Item 8:	Work Programme and Budget	10
Agenda Item 9:	Institutional Matters	17
Agenda Item 10:	Policy and Regional Coordination	18
Agenda Item 11:	Items Proposed by Members	19
Agenda Item 12:	Statements by Observers	20
Agenda Item 13:	Other Business	20
Agenda Item 14:	Date and Venue of Thirteenth SPREP Meeting	20
Agenda Item 15:	Date and Venue of Ministerial Meeting	20
Agenda item 16:	Adoption of Report	21
Agenda Item 17:	Close	21
Annexes		
Annex I:	Participants' List	22
Annex II:	Opening Address by Samoa's Minister for Lands, Surveys and Environment: Hon. Tagaloa Tuala Sale Tagaloa	32
Annex III:	Statement by Tamari'i Tutangata, Director of SPREP	34
Annex IV:	Agenda	36
Annex V:	Condolence Letter to the Government and People of the United States	38
Annex VI:	SPREP Work Plan 2001—Key Achievements and Constraints	40
Annex VII:	Remuneration and Grading Structure	42
Annex VIII:	CROP Remuneration Review Working Group: Decisions of the 12SM	43
Annex IX:	Observer Statements	50



Report of the Twelfth SPREP Meeting of Officials

Agenda Item 1:

Official Opening

- The Twelfth SPREP Meeting (12SM) was convened in Apia, from 10 to 14 September, 2001. Representatives of the following SPREP countries and territories attended: American Samoa, Australia, Cook Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, Fiji, France, French Polynesia, Guam, Kiribati, Marshall Islands, Nauru, New Zealand, Niue, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Tokelau, Tonga, Tuvalu, United States of America and Wallis and Futuna. Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP) partners namely: Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat, the South Pacific Applied Geoscience Commission (SOPAC) and the University of the South Pacific (USP) were also represented. Also present were observers, namely: Asian Development Bank (ADB), Australian Marine Science and Technology Limited (AMSAT), Australian Volunteers International (AVI), Denmark (Special Advisor to World Summit on Sustainable Development), Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), Greenpeace Pacific, the Australian National University (ANU), United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)-Apia, United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific, and World Meteorological Organization (WMO)-Subregional Office for the South-West Pacific. A list of participants is attached as Annex I.
- 2. Chair of the Eleventh SPREP Meeting (11SM), Guam (represented by Mr Michael Gawel), called the meeting to order and thanked the SPREP Secretariat and its Members for their contribution to the 11SM, held the previous year in Guam. He noted the success of the 11SM and added that several issues from that Meeting would again be discussed this year and encouraged delegates to participate in the Meeting with the aim of bringing the discussions to a successful conclusion.
- 3. The Reverend Otele Perelini then led the Meeting in prayer.

- 4. In officially opening the Meeting, the Honourable Tagaloa Tuala Sale Tagaloa, Minister of Lands, Surveys and Environment for Samoa, welcomed the delegates and stated that this was the first annual meeting in Apia since the new Headquarters had opened. He noted that the opening of the Headquarters was of particular significance as it signalled the region's commitment to environmental protection and sustainable use of scarce resources.
- 5. The Honourable Minister highlighted developments in the region since the 1992 Rio Conference on Environment and Development and current preparations being carried out for the World Summit on Sustainable Development. He noted that this was a critical time for the Pacific region to reflect on the past decade, to assess its accomplishments and shortcomings and to map out key priorities for the future.
- 6. The Honourable Minister stated that many of the old problems identified ten years ago still existed and he encouraged delegates to consider whether they had done enough toward developing solutions to these problems. He further suggested that countries would need to adjust to the realities of rising populations and unemployment in an increasing globalised and competitive world economy.
- 7. In closing, the Honourable Minister said that during the next few days, Members would be deliberating on complex environmental issues as well as assessing the performance of the Secretariat during the past year, including budget and organisational issues. He reminded delegates that these issues would be crucial to the recruitment, performance and retention of Secretariat staff and the delivery of the new SPREP Action Plan. He wished the Meeting well in its deliberations. The Honourable Minister's speech is attached as Annex II.
- 8. The Representative of the Cook Islands, the Honourable Tepure Tapaitau, on behalf of the Meeting,

thanked the Minister of Lands, Surveys and Environment for his words of encouragement. He noted that the Minister's words would guide the deliberations and discussions of the 12SM. He further thanked the Director of SPREP and his staff for the success of the South Pacific Biodiversity Conservation Programme (SPBCP) which he suggested was a significant milestone for environmental protection in the region.

- 9. The Director of SPREP, Mr Tamari'i Tutangata, welcomed the delegates to the 12SM and thanked Reverend Perelini for his inspiring words, acknowledged the Honourable Tagaloa Tuala Sale Tagaloa for his thought-provoking statement and thanked the Government of Samoa for its continuous support and for its assistance to the Secretariat in organising the 12SM. He further acknowledged and thanked the outgoing Chair, the Representative of Guam, Mr Michael Gawel for his role during the 11SM and over the past year.
- 10. The Director drew the Meeting's attention to the 2001–2004 Action Plan, in particular, the proposed Work Programme and Budget for the period 2002–2004 which was directly linked to the implementation of the Action Plan. He also made reference to the Corporate Plan and the proposed Organisation Structure, urging the Meeting to make its decisions based on delegates' collective vision as to how they would want to shape the Secretariat over the next years.
- 11. The Director stated that the Secretariat looked forward to receiving clear guidance from the Members in implementing the Action Plan, stressing that the most significant aspect of the 12SM agenda was to ensure that the proposed Work Programme was consistent with the wishes of its Members.
- 12. The Director noted the growth in the number of partner organisations and stated that SPREP as an organisation, was competing at the global level for resources to be made available to Members. Therefore, partner organisations would also need assurance from Members on their commitment to work undertaken by SPREP.
- 13. The Director acknowledged the decision over the past year by the Government of Tonga to create a separate Department of Environment; acknowledged the establishment of an Environmental Coordination Office within the Office of the President of Palau; and the establishment of an International Environment Advisory

Unit within the Environment Service of the Cook Islands. Special mention was also made of the decision by the Government of Palau not to grant any license to companies intent on exploratory oil drilling in Palau.

14. In closing, the Director stressed the need for greater efforts both at the regional and international level if the trend towards degradation of our shared environment was to be reversed. The Director's statement is attached as Annex III.

Agenda Item 2:

Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair

15. In accordance with the Rules of Procedure of the SPREP Meeting, where a Meeting is hosted by the Secretariat, the Chair shall rotate alphabetically. Accordingly, the Chair of the Twelfth SPREP Meeting was the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM). The Rules also provide that the Vice-Chair shall rotate alphabetically whether or not the Meeting is hosted by the Secretariat. Accordingly, Guam was appointed as Vice-Chair. The outgoing Chair thanked Members for their support over the past year and stated his wish for continued success of the meeting. Accordingly, the Honourable Patrick Mackenzie, representative of the Federated States of Micronesia, took the Chair.

Agenda Item 3:

Adoption of Agenda and Working Procedures

- 16. The amended Agenda was adopted and is attached as Annex IV. The working hours of the Meeting were agreed as proposed by the Secretariat and an open-ended Report Drafting Sub-committee, was established to assist with the preparation of the draft Meeting Report. This committee comprised a core group of the representatives of Australia, Cook Islands, France, Guam, New Zealand, Samoa and the United States of America and, as an open ended sub-committee, was also attended during some sessions by the representatives of French Polynesia and Wallis and Futuna.
- 17. The Meeting agreed to the Director's suggestion that a message be sent to the Government and people of the United States of America expressing condolences with regard to the tragic events of that morning. The Secretariat

undertook the preparation of a draft letter for the signature of the Chair. This is attached as Annex V.

Agenda Item 4:

Matters Arising from Eleventh SPREP Meeting

- 18. The Secretariat reported on implementation of matters arising from the 11SM as outlined in the Secretariat's working paper and under ensuing agenda items. The Meeting noted action taken and agreed to discuss some matters arising from the 11SM under other relevant agenda items.
- 19. The representative of New Zealand made reference to the Waigani Convention and its links to the Basel Convention, requesting additional information on activities undertaken to date. The Secretariat advised that a Memorandum of Understanding had now been signed with the Secretariat for the Basel Convention. This was discussed further under Agenda Item 8.3.5.1.
- 20. The Director drew the Meeting's attention to the item from the 11SM relating to the call for greater use of local expertise. He requested that focal points provide details of expertise available at the national level, in order to facilitate this process.

Agenda Item 5:

Presentation of Annual Report for 2000 and Director's Overview of Progress since Eleventh SPREP Meeting

- 21. The Director tabled SPREP's Annual Report for the year 2000. In addition to noting ongoing concerns at the continued loss of biodiversity, the unsustainable use of resources, habitat degradation, a limited capacity to manage waste nationally and regionally and the challenges posed by climate change and variability, the Director highlighted the following developments in the year 2000:
- adoption of a new Action Plan for Managing the Environment of the Pacific Islands Region for the period 2001–2004;
- adoption of the first Regional Framework for Action on Climate Change, Climate Variability and Sealevel Rise;

- approval of a regional Avifauna Conservation Programme;
- completion of a region-wide analysis for national weather/meteorological services for Members in conjunction with the World Meteorological Organization (WMO) and the Australian Meteorological Service; and
- completion of a Training Needs Assessment (TNA) for eight Members.

22. The Director further noted that:

- the SPREP Secretariat now occupied its new offices at Vailima above Apia;
- staff levels had increased over the year from 63 to 71 reflecting increased programme activities;
- total expenditure during 2000, including capital expenditure on new buildings, was USD7.68 million; and
- SPBCP was scheduled to terminate, noting that the draft Work Programme and Budget for 2002 provides for the continued support for some of the activities initiated under the SPBCP.
- 23. The Director noted that traditional partners continued to provide strong support to sustainable development initiatives at both the regional and national level but that increased efforts were required in order to address on-going threats to the health of the environment. He expressed concern at the lack of information, including accurate databases, that would assist with an accurate assessment of the state of the environment in the region. He noted that other regional organisations, such as USP and SOPAC were working on this issue but, like SPREP, had limited resources to address an ever-expanding workload.
- 24. The Director welcomed the increased involvement of national and international nongovernmental organisations in sustainable development activities stating that effective working partnerships between governments and the civil society offered significant potential to strengthen national capacity to address some of the major environmental threats throughout the region. He noted significant potential for the Secretariat to increase its collaboration with NGOs both at the national and international level. The Director appealed to Members for advice in integrating SPREP's work with other activities at the national level, particularly those implemented by other CROP agencies and NGOs. The Director also appealed to Members for support to evaluate the impact of the Secretariat's

activities nationally. While the Secretariat was of the view that reasonable progress had been made in the delivery of the 2000 Work Programme, Members' input was critical to ensure the Action Plan and the Corporate Plan accurately reflected the needs of Members.

- 25. The Director noted that significant potential existed to expand the support base for SPREP activities, particularly through funding sources in the USA and Japan. On the advice of Congressman, Faleomavaega Eni Hunkin from American Samoa, and subsequently confirmed by the USA State Department, the Director advised the Meeting that a dedicated lobbyist would be critical to expanding SPREP's support base in the USA.
- 26. In closing, the Director apologised that he had not been able to visit all SPREP Members as intended. He did note that a senior staff member had visited Tokelau and that a visit to Wallis and Futuna was scheduled in the near future.
- 27. The representative of American Samoa congratulated the Secretariat on the completion of a productive year. He appreciated the sensitivity exhibited by the Secretariat in respect of the relationship between American territories in the Pacific and the USA noting that some USA initiatives, such as the Coral Reef Task Force, offered possibilities for the involvement of other SPREP Members for mutual benefit.
- 28. The representatives of Kiribati and Tuvalu congratulated the Director on his Report. In response to the Director's invitation for advice on improving the Secretariat's services to Members, the representative of Tuvalu urged senior management to schedule more national visits. He noted that small islands had special needs, which were in part being addressed by national programmes that were not always fully understood by the Secretariat. While he considered that international and regional activities had generated benefits to Members, he suggested that increased emphasis on national support was required.
- 29. The Meeting noted the Director's overview of issues addressed by the Secretariat during 2000. While acknowledging that the Work Programme was likely to continue to place significant pressure on the Secretariat, the Meeting urged the Director to ensure that priority issues of concern to Island Members received sufficient attention to be able to address them effectively. The meeting thanked the Director for presentation of the SPREP 2000 Annual Report.

Agenda Item 6:

Performance Review

Agenda Item 6.1: Technical Report on Action Plan Implementation

- 30. The Secretariat provided a PowerPoint presentation on Work Programme Activities undertaken towards achievement of the goals of the 2001–2004 Action Plan. An outline of the PowerPoint slides is attached as Annex VI.
- 31. In responding to American Samoa's inquiry about the Regional Concept of Waste Removal, in particular, assembling a regional proposal to attract commercial operators to organise a profitable package, the Secretariat replied that the clean-up programme would be one of several throughout the region and that there were possibilities of a permanent monitoring programme. The Secretariat advised that it was aware of the concept proposal by American Samoa and noted that this would be considered before 2004.
- 32. In response to a comment from the representative of Wallis and Futuna, the Secretariat informed the meeting that it would involve Members in designing programmes on awareness.
- 33. Responding to queries from the Federated States of Micronesia, Solomon Islands and SOPAC on old World War II wrecks and leakage of oil, the Secretariat replied that SPREP has a Programme Officer who is working with the Federated States of Micronesia and the United States of America to address the issue in the Federated States of Micronesia and that this issue, would be addressed regionally under the SPREP work programme. The Solomon Islands representative suggested that any regional effort on this issue should include coverage of legal issues surrounding the WWII wreckages and remains.
- 34. The representative of Tuvalu raised concern on the Waste Management programme implementation, noting conflicts between in-country line departments in implementation of different waste management programmes and their priorities. The Secretariat commented that waste management was expensive and SPREP did not have enough funds to do this on its own. The bilateral agreements would be useful in executing the programmes.

- 35. A request by the representative of the Solomon Islands for a copy of the draft Regional Wastewater Strategy recently developed by SOPAC, SPREP and others was noted.
- 36. Responding to the representative of Tonga's comment on the need for SPREP programmes to be integrated in-house before being implemented nationally, the Secretariat mentioned that there had been an increase in integration among programmes in the Secretariat and that the Secretariat would continue its efforts in this regard.
- 37. In response to Samoa's inquiry about the European Union (EU) Waste Awareness project, the Secretariat commented that project funding had ended and that there were no current arrangements for additional funding, although it was hoped that the proposed clean-up programme would continue some of the work started under the EU project.
- 38. Responding to an inquiry from the representative of Palau on the position of Climate Change Coordinator and on activities dealing with the issue of Invasive Marine Species, the Secretariat replied that there was currently no Climate Change Coordinator although this position had been advertised and recruitment would take place in the next couple of months. The issue of invasive species was being addressed under the Global Ballast Water Programme.
- 39. In response to an inquiry from the representatives of the Cook Islands, Fiji, Kiribati, Samoa and Tuvalu regarding PICCAP Phase III and funding from the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), the Secretariat advised that National Implementation Strategies were being developed. It recommended that the issue of project sustainability should be addressed nationally. The Secretariat further advised that the issue of public awareness would be addressed under Agenda Item 8.3.3.1.
- 40. Responding to requests from the representatives of Kiribati, Papua New Guinea and Tuvalu, seeking information on Conventions and Protocols, the Secretariat suggested that their countries contact the Legal Officers of the Secretariat directly.
- 41. The representative of Australia suggested that the names and contact details of relevant officers be included in future reports on Work Programme implementation to enable better contact between

Members and technical programme staff, and that the constraints section note underlying issues and external constraints. The representative of Australia further suggested that six monthly reports to Members could be useful.

42. The Meeting noted the presentation by the Secretariat on the Key Result Areas (KRAs) and Processes and congratulated the Secretariat on the implementation of its programmes.

Agenda Item 6.1.1: SPBCP Terminal Report

- 43. The Secretariat informed the Meeting of some of the major achievements by the South Pacific Biodiversity Conservation Programme (SPBCP) since its inception in April 1993 and stated that the SPBCP, as a ground breaking and ambitious Programme, had been rated a great success during its eight years of operation. The Secretariat highlighted the need for NGOs and governments to support the local community conservation practitioners who had been trained in a wide range of topics relevant to their roles in the Conservation Area Projects (CAPs) stating that the future of the 17 CAPs established under the SPBCP would rest with these people.
- 44. The representative of New Zealand congratulated SPREP on the success of the SPBCP project and urged SPREP Members to continue to emphasise communitybased approaches to conservation. The representative of the Cook Islands noted that several lessons had been learned under the SPBCP. She urged the Secretariat and Members to heed these lessons at the design phase to ensure that future community-based programmes, such as the International Waters Programme, would not make similar mistakes. The representative of Tonga also highlighted the importance of learning from the SPBCP, noting that community-based priorities tended to differ from donor priorities. She added that Tonga was using lessons learned from its own conservation area project and was directing some donors in this regard. The success of the SPBCP was further endorsed by representatives from the Cook Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, Fiji, Kiribati, Marshall Islands, Niue, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Tonga and Tuvalu.
- 45. Concern was raised by Samoa and Niue about the sustainability of Conservation Areas and Tuvalu requested clarification on the status of the regional trust fund.

- 46. The Secretariat responded that "transition strategies" had been implemented over the last two years to encourage Conservation Area sustainability and that efforts in identifying funding for the trust fund had been unsuccessful. Efforts would be continued in identifying funding as the trust fund principle seemed appropriate in supporting developing Conservation Areas in the short term and an options paper was being prepared by consultants to identify additional strategies.
- 47. The Meeting noted the achievements of SPBCP during its eight years of operation and the lessons learned from the experience of the Programme. The Meeting also expressed its appreciation to the funders of the Programme GEF, UNDP, AusAID and NZODA-PIE for their financial assistance to this highly innovative Programme. The Meeting further acknowledged the contribution of the Programme Manager, Mr Iosefatu Reti, and his staff in making the Programme a success.

Agenda Item 6.1.2: SPBCP Conservation Area Awards

- 48. The Secretariat announced the winner of the "Most Progressive Conservation Area Award 2000" under the SPBCP, to be the Vatthe Conservation Area in Vanuatu. The winners of the "Most Progressive Conservation Area Award 2001" were the Utwa-walung Conservation Area in Kosrae, Federated States of Micronesia and the Koroyanitu Conservation Area in Fiji.
- 49. In explaining how the Awards were chosen, the Secretariat advised that the Vatthe Conservation Area in Vanuatu was selected because it had been successful in financially supporting its conservation activities from its ecotourism activities; the major achievement of the Koroyanitu Conservation Area in Fiji was that the area had successfully devolved back to the local community to manage; and the Utwa-walung Conservation Area in the Federated States of Micronesia had been very successful in raising resources from other sources.
- 50. The Meeting noted the achievements of the Vatthe Conservation Area, the Utwa-walung Conservation Area and the Koroyanitu Conservation Area and offered its congratulations to the people involved in each Conservation Area.

Agenda Item 6.2: Financial Reports

Agenda Item 6.2.1: Report on Members' Contributions

- 51. In accordance with Financial Regulation 13, the Secretariat reported to the Meeting on receipt of Members' contributions. The report addressed Members' contributions received during 2000. It also provided an update on the status of Members' contributions received in 2001, and the unpaid balances of contributions as at 10 September 2001.
- 52. The Secretariat advised that the balance of unpaid contributions as at 31 December 2000 was lower than that at 31 December 1999 and noted that this reflected an increased commitment by some Members to pay their outstanding balances. The Secretariat further noted that although some Members had not endorsed the 35 per cent increase of contributions discussed at the 11SM, those who had, had shown their commitment by paying the new contributions for 2001.
- 53. The Secretariat commented that notwithstanding the commitment made by some Members, it was still very concerned at the present overall level of unpaid contributions. Up to 10 September 2001, only thirteen Members (out of twenty-six) had paid any contribution during 2001. At 31 May 2001, only Australia, New Zealand and United States of America had fully paid their contributions. Since then the Cook Islands, France, French Polynesia and Samoa had also submitted their contributions. Wallis and Futuna informed the Meeting that their contribution has also been submitted.
- 54. The Meeting noted the Report, in particular the implications on the Primary Function Budget of the shortfall in Members' contributions.

Agenda Item 6.2.2: Cash Flow and Primary Functions

55. The Secretariat presented its report on Primary and Project Management Functions' cash flow during 2000 and for the period up to 31 May 2001. The Secretariat advised the Meeting that Project Implementation Function cash flows were not included in this report as these are donor funded, with expenditure only being incurred once funds had actually been received. The report covered only the Primary and Project Management Functions.

- 56. The Secretariat noted that the positive cash flow situation for the Primary Function in 2000 was a result of the early payment of contributions from some metropolitan members. Negative cash flows for the Project Management Function were experienced in 2000 primarily due to a shortfall in project administration fees and expense recovery during these periods.
- 57. The Secretariat further advised that some donors had been reluctant to meet the full administration fees on donor funded projects. The Secretariat had actively pursued an increase in these fees. The Meeting noted the report.

Agenda Item 6.2.3: Audited Annual Accounts for 2000 and Performance Audit

- 58. In accordance with SPREP's Regulations, the Secretariat tabled the Audited Annual Accounts and the Performance Indicator Audit Report for year ended 31 December 2000, together with the Director's comments on the Reports. The Secretariat commented on the effectiveness of an innovative performance audit for focusing staff on identifying achievable outcomes.
- 59. In response to queries from the representative of Samoa on several aspects of the report, the Director provided clarification as follows:

Definition of reserve funds

The Secretariat advised that the capital reserve account was a non cash, asset-based account and that the foreign exchange reserve was used to cushion currency variations.

Over-expenditure on 11SM

The Secretariat advised that the host country was responsible for meeting the differential cost between holding the Meeting in Samoa, versus holding it in the host country. It explained that the over-expenditure shown with regard to the 11SM was due to a temporary accounting measure. The Meeting was advised that Guam had reimbursed the funds to meet the differential cost and the total over-expenditure had actually been fully donor recovered.

Outstanding Staff Balances

The Secretariat explained that these funds had been accrued during the relevant officers' time at SPREP and that unused monies had been written back to projects after settling what was owed to relevant staff.

Medical Clearing Account

The Secretariat stated that the medical clearing account had been retained to cater for emergency repatriation where the current insurance policy did not provide adequate cover, as in the case of pre-existing medical conditions that had not been identified at the time of recruitment.

Funds remaining from closed projects

The Secretariat explained that international accounting standards dictated the management of funds and that donors had been contacted regarding some funds that remained unspent. It advised the meeting that a period of five to seven years was generally allowed before funds were written off by donors.

- 60. The representative of Samoa stated that he might revisit this issue under the CROP Harmonisation and Budget agenda items.
- 61. The representative of Samoa inquired about the appropriateness of using the organisation's funds with regard to the apparent additional coverage being provided to staff over and above the insurance policy. In particular he requested clarification regarding the issue of pre-existing medical conditions. The Secretariat responded that medical clearance was required prior to commencing employment at SPREP however, there had been certain cases in which a pre-existing illness had gone undetected during the medical examination. When the illness was exhibited, the insurance company had refused to cover the medical costs.
- 62. The representative of New Zealand noted the usefulness of the performance audit report, particularly with respect to factors affecting the non-achievement of indicators. Australia noted that the performance audit was a valuable tool and the results reflected the need for realistic measures of quality and quantity. Australia sought clarification from the Secretariat on how the similarity of outcomes reported this year and last year would be dealt with in future years.
- 63. The SPREP Director advised that the process was a unique approach, instigated to track the performance of the organisation internally. He advised that it was only the second year of the process and that it was being further developed in conjunction with the performance

auditors. A weakness highlighted was the currently general and broad nature of the indicators. This had been addressed in the development of indicators for the 2002 Work Programme which would enable clearer analysis of achievements and constraints. A twelve month audit had also proved difficult, and the Director noted that more regular, focused assessment may be worthwhile. The Director added that in-country assessments of SPREP's Work Programme implementation were also proposed for the future.

64. The Meeting adopted the Financial Statements and Auditor's Report and noted the Performance Indicator Audit Report for the year ended 31 December, 2000.

Agenda Item 7:

Corporate Plan and Organisation Structure

Agenda Item 7.1: CROP Harmonisation including Job Sizing

[A pre-meeting workshop was convened on 10 September in order to clarify issues for delegates prior to deliberations at the 12SM].

- 65. The Secretariat presented the Meeting with the overall results of the Review of SPREP staff salaries and conditions of service undertaken to develop an approach to remuneration that was consistent across all Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP) agencies. It noted that the 11SM had deferred consideration to the 12SM of the recommendations of the CROP Working Group on Remuneration, including issues associated with Job Sizing.
- of harmonisation but noted that, due to differences between the locations of the various regional organisations, harmonisation should not be taken to mean full uniformity. The Secretariat noted that in the case of medical insurance, for example, SPREP had been required to adopt an approach that was dictated by services available to an organisation based in Samoa, which were quite distinct from those available to other CROP organisations.
- 67. The Secretariat drew the attention of the Meeting to the fact that the existing terms and conditions for

employment were working satisfactorily. It stated its reluctance to implement new terms and conditions that might impact on the capacity of the Secretariat to recruit the best staff. The Secretariat recommended that the following terms and conditions proposed for change by the CROP Working Group on Remuneration be retained unchanged:

- housing rental assistance;
- home leave travel:
- education allowance and its extension to local staff:
- · location allowance: and
- the grading of Assistant Programme Officers.
- 68. The Secretariat also recommended that the new conditions enter into effect in January 2002 rather than January 2001 as recommended by the Working Group.
- 69. The representative of Samoa drew the Meeting's attention to the fact that this CROP harmonisation exercise was the result of four years of work and that the arguments presented by the Secretariat had been considered by the remuneration consultant and CROP Working Group.
- 70. The Meeting accepted a proposal by the representative of Tuvalu that, not withstanding the discussions that took place at the Pre-Meeting Workshop on Organisational Structure and CROP Harmonisation, the 12SM was required to formally consider this Agenda Item in its entirety. The representative of Tuvalu expressed concern that the proposed new terms and conditions would impact on the eligibility of the organisation to attract competent staff. He supported the retention of allowances, such as the Location Allowance, in order to avoid any adverse impacts on staff recruitment.
- 71. The representatives of France, French Polynesia and Wallis and Futuna stated that it would not be possible to consider implementation arrangements of the new staff terms and conditions until a full costing had been prepared by the Secretariat.
- 72. The Meeting adopted the recommended Remuneration and Grading Structure, with inclusion of Assistant Programme Officer (APO) positions within the Professional Staff structure, noting the subsequent removal of the CROP recommended grades G and H from the support staff remuneration gradings; and the sub-division of grade F into F1, F2 and F3 as well as the amalgamation of grades B with C and D with E, in the support staff salary grading. The approved

Remuneration and Grading Structure for professional and support staff is attached as Annex VII.

- 73. The Meeting further considered that taxation arrangements between SPREP and its host government were outside the scope of this Meeting and, with the exception of the taxation issue and support staff sick leave provisions, approved all recommendations of the CROP Working Group, taking into consideration the fact that sufficient financial resources would need to be identified before implementation could commence. The Recommendations of the CROP Working Group, with amendments, are attached as Annex VIII.
- 74. The Secretariat then presented the Meeting with an assessment of cost implications for implementing the new harmonised terms and conditions on 1 January, 2001 or 1 January, 2002. On the basis of subsequent discussions, the Meeting agreed that the new terms and conditions would apply to new contracts issued from 1 January, 2002.

Agenda Item 7.2: Organisation Structure

[A pre-meeting workshop was convened on 10 September in order to clarify issues for delegates prior to deliberations at the 12SM].

- 75. At the 12SM, the Secretariat introduced a revised Organisational Structure for the SPREP Secretariat. It noted that the 11SM accepted that a new structure was required to support the new Action Plan and Corporate Plan, but a decision on the SPREP structure was deferred to the 12SM, pending provision by the Secretariat of additional information on the proposed structure and full cost implications on which Members could base their decision.
- 76. The Secretariat outlined the background to the need for a revised structure highlighting the increases in staff numbers and expansion in the Secretariat's work. It also outlined the organisational review process wherein the consultancy firm of Mercer Cullen Egan Dell (MCED) was contracted to assist the Secretariat, the consultations with a representative group of Secretariat staff in the form of a workshop, interviews with some SPREP Members with offices in Apia, and the presentation of MCED's preliminary findings to SPREP Member representatives attending the March Biosafety Workshop.

- 77. The Secretariat provided a brief summary of the key features of the four options proposed; explained the cost implications of each option, taking into account the harmonised terms and advised that the Secretariat's Preferred Option and the Status Quo were the least expensive and similar in cost.
- 78. In response to queries from the representative of Wallis and Futuna, the Secretariat advised that the new structure would assist in internal coordination of the organisation and that this would, in turn, be reflected in better coordination at the regional level. It was noted that the KRA and Process Coordinator positions would greatly assist in this regard. The Secretariat noted the request by Wallis and Futuna for a dedicated person to help improve communications with the French Territories and advised that while there was currently no such dedicated position, it would rely on Members' guidance in this regard. The Secretariat also advised that it worked closely with other CROP agencies where its work cuts across the activities of these agencies. In particular, the Secretariat advised that the position of Renewable Energy Officer was a 12-month position developed in response to the climate change agenda. The Officer, when recruited, would work closely with the CROP Working Group on Energy.
- 79. The representatives of Tonga and Guam highlighted the need for the terms of reference of the Service Delivery Manager (SDM) position to reflect a "technical" rather than "administrative" position. They noted that the SDM position was necessary for ensuring coordination within the organisation and the more efficient use of personnel expertise.
- 80. The representative of Samoa stated that while he was in general supportive of the Secretariat's preferred structure, he believed that the reinstatement of the Deputy Director post, in addition to the creation of four Programme Coodinators could enable Members to dispense with the SDM position. He explained that the SDM position added another layer to senior posts devoted to coordination and supervisory roles without sufficient focus and importance being given to programme staff who would actually deliver work programme activities. He also believed the Processes Division could be logically absorbed into the programme and support services divisions making SPREP's new structure leaner, less bureaucratic and a lot cheaper.

- The representatives of American Samoa, Australia, Cook Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, Fiji, Guam, Kiribati, New Zealand, Niue, Palau, Solomon Islands, Tonga, Tuvalu, and the USA also expressed general support for the Secretariat's Preferred Structure. The representative of Kiribati expressed concern with regard to the position of the SDM, particularly in terms of an additional tier in the management hierarchy which may have the detrimental impact of limiting direct communications between Programme Coordinators and Members. The resulting debate examined the relative merits of retaining the key positions of Programme Coordinators, the Service Delivery Manager, the Business Services Manager and the implications these options would have on the workload of the Director, Deputy Director and on the overall administrative efficiency of the Organisation.
- 82. The representatives of American Samoa, Cook Islands and Guam urged that the Secretariat be entrusted with its preferred structure, noting that additional costs of this structure had already been shown to be minimal, and for the Secretariat to ensure that this structure would deliver on the performance measures and outputs of the Work Programme.
- 83. The representatives of Wallis and Futuna and French Polynesia stated that they would require additional information on how the preferred structure would impact on country contributions before they could make a decision on this issue.
- 84. The representative of the Solomon Islands stated that Solomon Islands is still committed to the principles of regional cooperation and therefore in supporting SPREP, whatever structure it has, and in fulfilling its functions. Recent domestic trends and events have not enabled the Solomon Islands to live up to its commitments and hence its inability to meet its obligations to SPREP as expected.
- 85. The representative of Australia noted that the preferred structure did not have many primary function positions funded by the core budget and asked that the Secretariat amend the structure to clearly reflect which positions were under the primary function, even if they were not funded through the core budget.
- 86. The Meeting, taking into consideration all the issues raised by representatives, adopted the Preferred Structure proposed by the Secretariat and agreed that it be gradually phased in, with the degree of its

implementation being subject to the availability of funds

Agenda Item 7.3: Corporate Plan

- 87. The Secretariat introduced the revised Corporate Plan 2001–2004 which also contained the preferred Organisation Structure for SPREP. The Secretariat explained that the draft Corporate Plan, which had been approved in principle by the 11SM, had been revised as requested at the 11SM to identify outputs and performance indicators. A matrix showing the linkage and integration with the 2001–2004 Action Plan; Focus Areas and Objectives; Expected Outcomes of the Secretariat's four-year outputs; and Performance Indicators for the four Key Result Areas (KRAs) was also included.
- 88. The Secretariat suggested to the Meeting that it also consider extending the time period of the Plan to 2005, to fit in better with the Action Plan process. This would ensure that the next Corporate Plan was based on an approved Action Plan.
- 89. The Meeting approved the Corporate Plan 2001–2005.

Agenda Item 8:

Work Programme and Budget

Agenda Item 8.1: Proposed Work Programme and Budget for 2002

Agenda Item 8.2: Indicative Work Programme and Budget for 2003 and 2004

- 90. The Secretariat tabled the Revised 2002 Work Programme and Budget, amended to reflect the financial implications of the Meeting's decision on Organisation Structure, CROP Harmonisation including Job Sizing and withdrawal of Pitcairn Islands from SPREP membership.
- 91. The Secretariat advised that the current Work Programme and Budget reflected the priorities identified by Members over the past year and noted additional costs associated with operation and maintenance of new facilities. The Secretariat advised that the revised 2002 Budget would result in a deficit and urged Members to pay unpaid contributions to assist in reducing this deficit.

The Meeting was further requested to advise the Secretariat on the best approach to fully reducing the deficit.

- 92. The representatives of Samoa and Solomon Islands expressed concern that elements of budget income, in particular, interest income and other income, were not being treated by the Secretariat in accordance with the Financial Regulations.
- 93. The representative of Australia indicated that Members' core contributions did not fully fund primary functions of the Secretariat and that there might be a need for the Secretariat to have the work programme reflect the reality of this financial situation.
- 94. The representatives of the Cook Islands, Marshall Islands, Niue, Samoa and Tuvalu expressed the need for Members to fully commit to the organisation and further urged all Members to consider paying their contributions. The representative of Samoa proposed that the Director write to leaders of Members that were in arrears to meet these payments to enable the organisation to meet its priority activities. The Meeting endorsed this proposal, noting that had Members met their agreed contributions, the situation with which the Meeting was now faced, would not have arisen.
- 95. The representative of Fiji expressed concern that a trend was developing to increase contributions each year which increased hardship for Members. He suggested the need to review and re-prioritise proposed activities. This was supported by the representative of Tonga.
- 96. The representative of Australia supported a 10 per cent increase in contributions but expressed concern regarding the use of the reserve. He noted that the reserve had remained constant over a number of years and that whilst it may be necessary to use a small part of it, he could not support using 50 per cent of the reserve.
- 97. The representative of New Zealand was not in agreement with a 50 per cent draw-down on the reserve fund and suggested that further savings from the Work Programme should be considered to reduce the amount taken from the reserve.
- 98. The representative of the Federated States of Micronesia stated that he was not in favour of increasing the level of Members' contributions on the basis that

- an increase had been agreed to at the 11SM. He cautioned against this becoming a precedent for requests in increases becoming an annual event.
- 99. The representative of Niue recognised that whilst the Work Programme and Budget were based on critical and practical programmes, the auditor's report showed that a number of outputs had not been achieved in 2000. He urged the Secretariat to ensure more effective and efficient use of limited resources.
- 100. The representative of the United States of America indicated that, although the United States was sympathetic to SPREP's need for increased funding to cover the anticipated cost of CROP harmonisation, it could not be a part of any consensus that raised core contributions to cover such costs. As an alternative, he suggested that the contributions table could feature a column for the category of "encouraged additional contributions".
- 101. The Director acknowledged the positive stance of the United States of America on this issue and expressed disappointment at the level of support from some Members. He noted that there had only been one increase over ten years in Members' contributions and that several Members continued to have very large arrears whilst the Secretariat endeavoured to deliver the activities as requested by Members. He suggested that it would be encouraging if Members could show a strong commitment to the support of the Secretariat and its staff.
- 102. The representative of American Samoa, in noting that there was no consensus on increasing Members' contributions, stated that the situation was not likely to improve and suggested that a clear picture was needed of Members' priority needs and the primary operating costs to deliver these. He also suggested that one way to save money would be to hold the SPREP Meeting biennially rather than annually. He added that the dilemma was that Members expected the Secretariat to deliver but that Members themselves were not fulfilling their obligations regarding payments.
- 103. The representative of Samoa proposed a way forward for removing the projected deficit of US\$262,433 from the 2002 Work Programme and Budget. This consisted of:
- an increase of 10 per cent on contributions (on 1999 figures) for the 2002 financial year (US\$49,000);

- a draw-down of reserve funds (US\$140,633); and
- a savings of US\$72,800 in core budget funding from Items 6.1.2 (Review of Action Plan – US\$34,800), 6.1.4 and 6.1.5 (Missions/Visits relating to Work Programme Evaluation – US\$25,000) and 6.1.6 (Missions/visits relating to post-project evaluation – US\$13,000).

104. The Meeting, in adopting the proposal by Samoa and the Work Programme and Budget, further directed the Secretariat that the 13SM be for a full five working days to allow sufficient opportunity for Members to fully review and prioritise Work Programme activities.

Agenda Item 8.3: Programme Issues Requiring Members' Direction

Agenda Item 8.3.1: Nature Conservation

Agenda Item 8.3.1.1: Regional Strategy for Avifauna Conservation – Future Direction

105. The Secretariat informed the Meeting of the progress of the Avifauna Conservation Programme and tabled for consideration and endorsement, the Draft Regional Strategy for Avifauna Conservation. The Secretariat provided detailed information regarding the progress of the project and emphasised the broad consultative nature of the development of the strategy, which enabled regionally-specific priorities to be considered. The representatives of Guam and French Polynesia expressed gratitude for the consultative process. The Meeting considered and endorsed the Regional Avifauna Conservation Strategy.

Agenda Item 8.3.1.2: International Coral Reef Action Network (ICRAN)

106. The Secretariat briefed the Meeting on the International Coral Reef Action Network (ICRAN), a major Programme recently funded by the United Nations Foundation through the UNEP Regional Seas Programme. The Pacific Action component budget is US \$1.32 million to cover activities over the next four years. SPREP will lead the South Pacific component, one of the four regional areas targeted by the ICRAN Programme. The Secretariat advised that the scoping phase, consisting of a review of existing projects and activities in the region, had commenced. The project will focus on strengthening existing activities, principally through support for demonstration projects.

107. In response to suggestions from the representatives of France, French Polynesia and Wallis and

Futuna, the Secretariat advised that the project would seek to collaborate with existing related activities in the region, such as those underway in French Polynesia. The representative of American Samoa noted that the project presented an excellent opportunity for collaboration on reef conservation initiatives promoted by the United States Coral Reef Task Force.

108. The Meeting noted the commencement of this project.

Agenda Item 8.3.1.3: 7th Pacific Islands Conference on Nature Conservation and Protected Areas

- 109. The Secretariat informed the Meeting about the 7th Pacific Islands Conference on Nature Conservation and Protected Areas to be held in the Cook Islands in July 2002. The Secretariat advised that it was working closely with the Cook Islands and other regional conservation organisations on the development of the Conference.
- 110. The Meeting was advised that the Conference was the pre-eminent Nature Conservation event in the region and that it had a critical role in determining regional nature conservation priorities.
- 111. The representative of the Cook Islands confirmed that the Conference would be held in the Cook Islands as planned.
- 112. The Meeting noted the Conference and progress made in its arrangements.

Agenda Item 8.3.1.4: Regional Marine Turtle Conservation Programme

- 113. The Meeting was advised on the status of the Regional Marine Turtle Conservation Programme (RMTCP) and noted that the Programme was working together with governments and NGOs to effect turtle conservation and sustainable use.
- 114. The representative of Wallis and Futuna expressed an interest in receiving documentation on this programme. The representatives of Australia and the Solomon Islands welcomed the revived work on turtle conservation and supported a full review of the programme in 2002. The representative of Australia drew attention to parallel work in the Indian Ocean and South-East Asia and suggested that it would be useful for the SPREP Officer coordinating the RMTCP to attend a proposed meeting on the South East Asia work,

bearing in mind the transmigratory nature of turtles. The representative of the Solomon Islands also noted the need for more scientific input to ensure effective turtle conservation in the region.

115. The Meeting noted the status and progress of the Regional Marine Turtle Conservation Programme.

Agenda Item 8.3.1.5: Proposal for a South Pacific Whale Sanctuary

- 116. The Secretariat informed the Meeting of the objectives and outcomes of the *Regional Forum and SPREP Member Regional Workshop for a South Pacific Whale Sanctuary* held on 17–20 April 2001 in Apia, Samoa. The Secretariat presented an outline of recommended follow-up actions for the further development and implementation of the South Pacific Whale Sanctuary, based on the outcomes of the 53rd International Whaling Commission (IWC) and the Forum Leaders' Meeting (Nauru, 14–15 August 2001).
- 117. The Secretariat drew the Meeting's attention to upcoming regional workshops in 2002, noting that additional resources would need to be sought for these.
- 118. In response to a query from the representative of the Marshall Islands, the Secretariat advised that the proposed South Pacific Whale Sanctuary (SPWS) would cover the area south of the equator.
- 119. The representative of France stated that it had sponsored the SPWS initiative in support of the French Territories and expressed regret that the IWC Meeting in London had failed to secure the required number of votes. He stressed the continued support of France for this initiative.
- 120. The representative of Samoa sought clarification from the Secretariat regarding the availability of the additional resourcing required to finance the recommended six additional activities, as well as the Regional Marine Mammal Conservation Programme (RMMCP) strategy review meeting being proposed for 2002. The Secretariat responded that additional funding was being sought and that donors had yet to respond.
- 121. The representative of Tuvalu, in highlighting efforts by some to propagate whale harvesting in the Pacific, urged that more scientific research was required by the Pacific island nations to ensure that the mission to establish the Whale Sanctuary became a reality. He further made mention of the decision of the Forum

Leaders' Meeting which called for action at the national as well as regional and international levels.

- 122. The representative of French Polynesia reported on the work in-country for the conservation of large marine mammals and added that legislation was being drafted to this effect.
- 123. The representative of Tonga expressed support for the on-going programmes and suggested that data from in-country scientific research by organisations such as 'Whales Alive' should be widely published.
- 124. The representative of Papua New Guinea requested the Forum Secretariat and SPREP to note that whales were currently listed in Appendix I of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) (which bans all trade in the species), however there have been moves to down-list whales to Appendix II which would allow trade. He noted that Fiji, Papua New Guinea and Vanuatu were parties to CITES.
- 125. The representative of the Solomon Islands stated that current regional efforts in terms of the approaches to the IWC had been out of focus and therefore proposed a strategic approach to activities, recommending greater focus on national efforts to help influence decisions at IWC. The representative proposed immediate awareness-raising activities in the Solomon Islands.
- 126. The representative of New Zealand thanked Members for their support of the SPWS at the IWC and elsewhere. The representative noted the change of emphasis reflected in the Forum Leaders' decision to continue to pursue whale conservation through national measures and requested the Meeting to note outcomes of the Forum Leaders' Meeting in Nauru.
- 127. The Director advised that the Secretariat was guided by the Forum Leaders on how to pursue initiatives with respect to the Sanctuary. He noted that a clear direction had been received at the most recent Forum Leaders' Meeting. This had brought about the need to review the RMMCP. He added that endorsement of the "Apia Statement" was required from SPREP officials to pursue the programme.
- 128. The Meeting, in noting the agreement of the Forum Leaders' Meeting (Nauru, 14–15 August, 2001)

on the development of Whale Sanctuaries in the region, agreed:

- to the activities listed under the "Apia Statement" Framework;
- to participate in, and provide further direction for, future RMMCP work; and
- on the need for a RMMCP Strategy Review Meeting, that will *inter alia* address actions needed for implementation of the SPWS proposal.

Agenda Item 8.3.2: Pollution Prevention

129. Members were advised of action taken with regard to Waste Management and Pollution Prevention under Agenda Item 6.1: Technical Report on Action Plan Implementation.

Agenda Item 8.3.3: Climate Change and Variability

Agenda Item 8.3.3.1: Pacific Islands Climate Change Assistance Programme (PICCAP) – Future Direction

- 130. The Secretariat presented the outcomes of the Nadi Meeting on Climate Change, Variability and Sea Level Rise and its implications for SPREP Members. The Nadi Meeting had developed a clear Pacific position and highlighted the importance of continuing assistance to national activities.
- 131. In response to a query from the representative of Tuvalu, the representative of the Forum Secretariat advised that the "Nadi Statement" had been discussed at the Forum Leaders' Meeting held in Nauru in August and was reflected in the Forum Communiqué.
- 132. The representative of New Zealand acknowledged the compromise agreement reached in Bonn at the resumed session of COP6. He noted however, that more work was still needed on finalising the detailed text of the rules by which the Kyoto Protocol could operate. He further acknowledged the role of the Pacific island countries in contributing to the outcome of the discussions. He further requested information with regard to the timing of the proposed climate meetings to be organised by SPREP and for clarification on how this fitted into the overall Secretariat Work Programme. In response, the Secretariat advised that the meetings would take place in mid-2002 prior to the next Conference of Parties (COP8), 2002.

- 133. The representative of France also welcomed the agreement reached in Bonn and observed that this paved the way for implementation of the Kyoto Protocol. He added that there was a need now to put in place mechanisms that would enable the transfer of technologies to enable islands to combat the effects of climate change and sea-level rise.
- 134. In response to queries from the representatives of the Cook Islands and the Federated States of Micronesia, the Secretariat advised that support had been provided to Pacific island countries in the Climate Change negotiations since 1990. At the Resumed Sixth Conference of the Parties (COP6) to the UNFCCC, the Pacific Island Countries Coalition (PICC) had been established. Fiji was the current Chair of the PICC and SPREP had been requested to provide Secretariat support. During the Resumed COP6, the PICC had also considered candidates for AOSIS seats on the COP Bureau and Compliance Committee.
- 135. A separate informal meeting was held outside plenary to further discuss this issue.
- 136. The Meeting noted the outcomes of the Nadi Meeting and Ministerial Statement; requested the Secretariat to seek resources for convening similar meetings on an annual basis; and agreed to the further development of a programmatic approach to climate change, variability and sea level-rise and the examination of a similar approach to other Key Result Areas (KRAs).

Agenda Item 8.3.4: Economic Development

Agenda Item 8.3.4.1: State of Environment (SOE) Reporting Programme – Future Direction

- 137. The Secretariat presented information on State of Environment (SOE) Reporting Programme activities and future directions. Information needs, reporting requirements, data gaps and indicators for sustainable development were highlighted. Particular reference was made to securing funds for the longer-term SOE development programme.
- 138. The representative of Wallis and Futuna identified existing SOE reporting mechanisms within French Territories and sought clarification on their association with new SOE models. The Secretariat advised that it would make every effort to link the two

models, noting that it was aware that the mechanisms being used in the French Territories had been introduced in 1996.

- 139. The representative of the Cook Islands reinforced the importance of monitoring SOE indicators and informed the Meeting of her country's intention to update its SOE programme in the near future.
- 140. The Meeting noted the status and direction of the Secretariat's SOE programme.

Agenda Item 8.3.4.2: Global Environment Outlook No.3 – Future Direction

- 141. This Agenda Item was considered in conjunction with Agenda Item 8.3.4.1. The Secretariat informed the meeting of the progress of the Secretariat's involvement in Global Environment Outlook No. 3 (GEO-3) and sought Members' approval for continued involvement in the GEO process. The Secretariat drew the Meeting's attention to some of the obstacles being addressed in this area, including tight timelines and limited funding.
- 142. Members noted the work being undertaken towards the production of the GEO-3 report and the linkages between national State of Environment reporting processes and the broader regional and global process. The Meeting noted that positive aspects were also emerging with respect to inclusion in the report of issues such as data availability and globalisation as key challenges facing the region.

Agenda Item 8.3.5: Processes

Agenda Item 8.3.5.1: Waigani and Apia Conventions

- 143. The Secretariat informed the meeting on new developments which had occurred under the Convention to Ban the Importation into Forum Island Countries of Hazardous and Radioactive Wastes and to Control the Transboundary Movement and Management of Hazardous Wastes within the South Pacific Region (Waigani Convention) and the Convention on Conservation of Nature in the South Pacific (Apia Convention).
- 144. In respect of the Waigani Convention, the Secretariat advised that since the 11SM, four countries

had deposited their instruments on ratification: Cook Islands, Kiribati, New Zealand and Samoa. The Convention now had nine parties with the result that one more ratification¹ was required to bring the Convention into force. The representative of the Marshall Islands indicated that his country was in the process of arranging ratification.

- 145. The Secretariat informed the meeting of an Activity Plan to assist countries with the ratification and implementation of the Basel/Waigani Conventions. The Activity Plan is intended as a guide to assist with the development of regional strategies in support of each Convention, including reference material to assist Parties with the design of work plans.
- 146. The representative of the Cook Islands endorsed the Secretariat's activities in support of the ratification and implementation of the Waigani Convention including the collaborative arrangements that were being encouraged with the Secretariat of the Basel Convention and efforts to involve NGOs in national discussions relating to the Waigani Convention.
- 147. In respect of the Apia Convention, the Secretariat informed the Meeting that technical amendments to the Convention, adopted at the Fifth Meeting of the Parties to the Apia Convention, would enter into force when two-thirds of the Parties had submitted their instrument of ratification. The Secretariat advised the Meeting that to date, only Samoa had ratified the amendments to the Convention.
- 148. The Secretariat further advised that it was drafting an Options Paper for strengthening the Apia Convention in respect of nature conservation and biodiversity and to accommodate relevant emerging global issues. The draft would be tabled at the next meeting of the Parties to the Apia Convention in 2002.
- 149. The representative of Australia, reporting on the outcomes of an informal meeting of the Parties in the margins of the 12SM, noted that the Parties saw a need for more Pacific Island Members to accede to the Convention. He reported that the informal meeting had considered, but was not at this stage proposing:
- integrating international developments, particularly in respect of the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD), into Convention text;
- expanding the focus of the Convention on protected areas to include conservation areas;
- including provision for threatened species;

Footnote 1: One week after the 12 SM, Tuvalu deposited its instrument of ratification. In doing so, Tuvalu brought the Waigani Convention into force. SPREP is the Secretariat to this Convention.

- developing the Convention to serve as a focus for regional technical support to global conventions such as the Bonn Convention on Highly Migratory Species, the CBD and CITES to achieve easier reporting for Parties to these Conventions;
- providing a legal underpinning for other regional initiatives, such as the Avifauna Conservation Strategy and the Nature Conservation Conference;
- financing arrangements to support Parties in their implementation of the Convention, perhaps including using the Convention as a framework for the proposed Nature Conservation Trust Fund;
- adopting the Convention to serve as a conduit for funding, for example from the World Heritage Convention; and
- inclusion of Protocols to reflect protocols under relevant Global Conventions, incorporating regional perspectives.
- 150. The informal meeting had suggested that Parties might work together with Non-Parties to revise the Convention, with Parties adopting the amendments and Non-Parties acceding to the revised Convention.
- 151. The representative of Samoa reaffirmed support for the objectives of the Apia Convention noting that, since the inception of SPREP as a project of the South Pacific Commission (now known as the Secretariat of the Pacific Community), Member countries, had consistently made the conservation and preservation of the region's cultural heritage, flora and fauna a priority which had led to the conclusion of the Apia Convention. Over the years, he had noted with some disappointment, that despite this situation and the fact that SPREP's largest programme in terms of expenditure and work done was in conservation, only five of its 25 Members were Parties to the Apia Convention. He also regretted that even in the Secretariat's working paper, it was only urging Members to accede to the Waigani Convention but no similar recommendation was being made for the Apia Convention. He urged Members and the Secretariat to make their best efforts to bolster stated regional priority concerns.
- 152. In response, the Secretariat noted that this was the first time the Secretariat had received clear direction from Members on their requirements for the two Conventions. This development was welcomed.
- 153. The representative of Tuvalu expressed concern at the number of Conventions and international agreements to which Members were expected to accede.

He advised that Tuvalu was also considering ratification of the CBD which had associated financial resources that could practically benefit Tuvalu.

154. The representative of the Cook Islands noted that this issue had been raised by an informal meeting of the Parties and Non-Parties to the Biosafety Workshop held in Apia in early 2001. She recommended that any review of the Apia Convention should develop synergies to take into account the CBD and related Multilateral Environmental Agreements.

155. With regard to the Waigani Convention, the Meeting:

- noted the progress made towards the entry into force of the Waigani Convention;
- endorsed the Activity Plan for the Ratification and Implementation of the Waigani Convention; and
- urged additional countries to become Party to the Waigani Convention.

156. With regard to the Apia Convention, the Meeting:

- noted the report of an informal meeting of the Parties held in the margins of the 12SM;
- reaffirmed the value of an options paper on the future of the Apia Convention;
- noted the work undertaken to progress the amendments to the Apia Convention;
- reaffirmed the importance of the Apia Convention as a regional mechanism to address concerns emanating from the Global level; and
- further urged and encouraged non-Parties which might be considering acceding to the Convention to do so, to give it new political impetus.
- 157. The Meeting also encouraged the Secretariat to further strengthen its activities in promoting the aims and objectives of the Apia and Waigani Conventions.

Agenda Item 8.3.5.2: Human Resource Development (HRD) for Environment Departments

- 158. The Secretariat presented a new project on Human Resource Development (HRD) to assist national capacity building in Environment Departments of Pacific Island Countries. The project is being funded by the Government of Australia.
- 159. In discussing the project, representatives of the Cook Islands, Kiribati, Marshall Islands and Niue indicated their willingness to be involved while Tuvalu and Tonga stated that they would be happy to stand aside

in favour of other countries, for this first stage of the project. The representative of the Cook Islands suggested that there be two countries selected from each sub-region, representing high and low stages of HRD activities.

160. The Secretariat also clarified that there would be no cost to countries other than provision of accommodation for volunteers associated with the project; there would be full consultation with Members to avoid duplication with other programmes; and the project would augment the existing country attachment scheme. This could include the use of country-to-country attachments.

161. The Meeting noted the Human Resource Development project and the collaboration between SPREP and Australian Volunteers International; noted the potential for collaborative partnerships with training institutions in SPREP Member countries (e.g. USP and ANU) and thanked Australia for funding the project.

Agenda Item 8.4.1: Approval of Work Programme and Budget for 2002

162. The Work Programme and Budget for 2002 was adopted (refer paragraphs 90–104).

Agenda Item 9:

Institutional Matters

Agenda 9.1: Report on SPREP Centre, Information Resource Centre (IRC) and Training and Education Centre (TEC) – Progress

163. The Secretariat advised the Meeting of the progress in further development of the SPREP Centre facilities.

164. The Secretariat advised that both Centres were progressing on schedule. The Training and Education Centre and the Information Resource Centre were due for completion in March and January, 2002 respectively.

165. The Meeting noted the progress with the development of these additional facilities at the SPREP Centre. The Meeting also acknowledged the generous support of the European Union (Information Resource Centre) and further acknowledged the support of both

the Government of Japan and the Government of Samoa (Training and Education Centre).

Agenda Item 9.2: Financial Regulations

166. The Secretariat recalled that the 11SM had adopted a new budget format that incorporated performance-based output functions. This, together with the need to reflect an annual meeting of Members to consider annual work programme and budget issues, necessitated a revision to SPREP's Financial Regulations. Accordingly, the Secretariat tabled its proposed amendments to the Financial Regulations.

167. The Meeting, on the recommendation of the representative of Samoa, agreed to defer discussion of the amendments to the Financial Regulations to the 13SM with further opportunity being given to Members to consider these prior to the Meeting.

Agenda Item 9.3: Staff Regulations

168. The Secretariat advised the Meeting that the Staff Regulations required amendment to reflect the proposed implementation of the review of remuneration, benefits and arrangements for all staff in accordance with the recommendations of the CROP Remuneration Review Working Group Report and the review of local contract staff terms and conditions.

169. The Secretariat advised the Meeting that amendments to the Staff Regulations would be required in order to reflect the following matters:

- Job sizing review;
- Review of local contract staff salaries and conditions of service; and
- Replacement of Schedule 2A and 2B to effect the above recommendation.

170. The Meeting, agreed to defer examining the amendments to Staff Regulations to the 13SM, noting that the legal authority for approval of the activities of the Secretariat is the SPREP Governing Council. The Secretariat was authorised by the 12SM to recruit new staff under the approved CROP harmonised conditions and it was agreed that the Staff Regulations would be applied to all new contracts from 1 January 2002.

Agenda Item 9.4: Process for Appointment of Director

- 171. The Secretariat advised the Meeting that the current Director of SPREP will end his six-year term with SPREP on 16 January, 2003. Accordingly, the process for appointment of the new Director was instigated at the 12SM so that a decision on the new appointment could be considered by the 13SM in 2002.
- 172. The Secretariat also provided a brief presentation of the proposed amendment to the *Rules of Procedure for Appointment of the Director* to reflect two three-year periods (total six years) rather than a period of four years followed by two years. Such amendment was suggested in view of the move (agreed at the 11SM) to an annual SPREP Meeting cycle.
- 173. The Secretariat further advised the Meeting that under Rule 3 of the *Rules of Procedure for Appointment of the Director*, the SPREP Meeting was required to appoint a Selection Advisory Committee (SAC) chaired by the current chairperson of the SPREP Meeting and at least two other Members of the SPREP Meeting.
- 174. During the course of discussion, a number of representatives noted the need for rotation among Members of the SAC. It was further suggested that SAC Members should be representatives of the three sub-regions.
- 175. The representative of American Samoa suggested that a formal mechanism for nomination of Members be put in place.

176. The Meeting:

- appointed the Solomon Islands (Melanesia), French Polynesia (Polynesia) and the permanent representation in Samoa (Australia, New Zealand, Samoa, Tokelau and United States of America) additional to the current Chair (Federated States of Micronesia), to the Selection Advisory Committee (SAC);
- decided that the SAC, at a date to be determined by the SAC Chair in consultation with the Secretariat, would meet in Apia, Samoa; and
- endorsed the suggested amendment to Rule 8 of the Rules and Procedures for Appointment of Director.
 The Amended Rule 8 now reads:

"The successful applicant shall be appointed for a period of three years in the first instance. The incumbent may seek reappointment, through application, for a further period of three years. The maximum length of service of any individual is six years".

Agenda Item 9.5: Smaller Island State (SIS) Designation

- 177. In accordance with the request of the 11SM for the development of criteria to be used by SPREP in assessing applications for Smaller Island State (SIS) designation, the Secretariat advised the Meeting that under the 1985 South Pacific Forum definition of SIS, the composition of the SIS group currently comprises Cook Islands, Kiribati, Marshall Islands, Nauru, Niue and Tuvalu.
- 178. The Secretariat suggested that in cases where a SPREP Member was not a Forum Member, the Forum definition of SIS be applied upon formal application by a Member. The SPREP Secretariat would use the definition for assessment of SIS designation and then put a recommendation to the next SPREP Meeting for formal endorsement.
- 179. The Secretariat further advised the Meeting that in response to the request by the 11SM to advise Pitcairn of the possibility of formally applying for SIS status and to request clarification of their SPREP Membership position, the Governor of Pitcairn, Henderson, Ducie and Oeno Islands has advised with regret their decision to withdraw from participation in SPREP. The Governor has requested, however, that the possibility to review this decision in future, be left open to them.
- 180. The Meeting agreed that the Secretariat's assessment of applications of Smaller Island State (SIS) designation should be based on the Forum definition. It also agreed that future proposals for designation of SIS be put to the SPREP Meeting for endorsement; and noted with regret the decision by Pitcairn to withdraw from participation in SPREP.

Footnote: Definition of SIS.

The concept of Smaller Island State (SIS) was recognised by the South Pacific Forum in 1985 as being those countries having:

Particularly acute characteristics of smallness, isolation, severe lack of resources, and vulnerability, exemplified by limited agricultural and manufacturing potential, diseconomies of scale and weak bargaining power.

Agenda Item 10:

Policy and Regional Coordination

Agenda Item 10.1: Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP)

- 181. The Secretariat presented a paper outlining recent decisions taken by the Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific.
- 182. The Meeting was given the opportunity to consider and provide further guidance on the development of the draft Pacific Islands Regional Oceans Policy by the CROP Marine Sector Working Group.
- 183. The Forum Secretariat encouraged SPREP Members to provide comments on the Policy.
- 184. The Meeting noted developments within CROP to improve the collaboration between regional organisations.

Agenda Item 10.2: International Waters - Status Report

- 185. The Secretariat advised the Meeting on the progress with implementation of the Strategic Action Programme for the International Waters of the Pacific Small Islands Developing States (the IWP).
- 186. The Meeting noted the progress in relation to the implementation of this programme.

Agenda Item 10.3: UNEPnet Mercure Project: Concepts and Consideration for Strengthening Environment Information Servicing of SPREP Members through Satellite Telecommunication

187. The Secretariat presented a proposal for the implementation of an environmental satellite network for the region and to seek the Meeting's support and advice on Strengthening Environmental Information Servicing in the South Pacific through better infrastructure. With the completion of a feasibility study, the Secretariat provided the meeting with UNEP satellite network project findings to date, next steps for implementation and asked the Meeting for guidance in pursuance of the feasibility of the proposal and possible implementation of the project.

- 188. The representative of the Forum Secretariat raised the issue of how CROP agencies would benefit from the project, highlighted certain licensing constraints in Members in terms of their telecommunications regulations, and noted the high risk with regards to sustainability if the network was restricted to only a few users.
- 189. The representative of American Samoa suggested that the Secretariat should provide Members with criteria or standards to assist countries to make decisions on such initiatives.
- 190. The representatives of Australia, Samoa and Tonga, while agreeing to the potential benefits of such an undertaking by the Secretariat, also drew attention to the potential catastrophic consequences of failure in this area. It was also noted that Information Technology engagement in such a venture deviated from its primary focus of providing support for the Secretariat's work programme delivery function, management support and Members' priority information requirements. They therefore urged the Meeting to approach this initiative with extreme caution and to fully consider all the cost implications, burdens and risks before making any decision on the issue.
- 191. The representative of Tuvalu advised that while Members should proceed with caution, Tuvalu supported the initiative.
- 192. The Secretariat noted that while it was necessary to proceed with extreme caution, similar network systems in the region were progressing well.

Agenda Item 10.4: Rio+10/World Summit on Sustainable Development

- 193. The representative of Kiribati, as Chair of the Pacific Regional Stakeholders' Preparatory Meeting for the World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD) held in Apia, Samoa 5–7 September, 2001, formally transmitted the Regional Submission drafted during the Preparatory Meeting.
- 194. The Meeting noted the Pacific Regional Submission to the World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD).

Agenda Item 11:

Items Proposed by Members

195. The representative of Guam sought clarification from the Secretariat on the process for proposing a change of the name of SPREP. The Secretariat advised that the process was to submit a formal written proposal to the Secretariat for the issue to be raised at the 13SM.

196. The representative of the Federated States of Micronesia raised the important issue of marine pollution from World War II relics throughout the Pacific Region. He thanked the Government of the United States of America, SPREP and SOPAC for their assistance to date in addressing this issue. However, he noted the need for a more systematic and proactive approach to this issue throughout the Pacific. The representative of the Federated States of Micronesia requested the Secretariat to develop a Regional Strategy or mechanism to address this issue to be prepared for the 13SM. The representative of Samoa endorsed a regional approach. The Secretariat agreed that a more systematic and proactive approach was required and should be addressed in consultation with other CROP agencies. The representative of SOPAC suggested that the issue be transferred to the CROP Marine Sector Working Group to work on a strategy within the next year. The representative of the Solomon Islands thanked the Federated States of Micronesia for raising the issue and thanked SOPAC for their work in the field. He suggested the need to address the legal issues related to relics and oil spills, to identify who was responsible for these issues to reduce pressure on SPREP and SOPAC in addressing this.

197. The representative of French Polynesia proposed that the Director or Deputy Director of SPREP be bilingual in French and English. The representatives of Wallis and Futuna and France supported this position. The representative of France reminded the Secretariat that French was an official language of SPREP.

198. The Secretariat noted that while it agreed that it was helpful to have French/English speaking staff within the organisation, this was a matter for the Meeting to consider. The representative of the United States of America expressed concern for bilingualism to be listed as a requirement, but noted that this should be left to the selection panel as an informal arrangement.

199. The representative of Samoa pointed out that it was not regional practice, in recruiting CROP Chief

Executives, to require ability to speak French. This also applies to the CEO of SPC for which France and its territories are members and which is headquartered in New Caledonia. The concern however by the four French-speaking members could be addressed by either France or its territories offering the next Director financial assistance to attend a short-term French language training course.

Agenda Item 12:

Statements by Observers

200. CROP Member representatives and representatives from international and regional organisations were present throughout the Meeting. Brief statements were made by the representatives of Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP) partners namely: Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat, the South Pacific Applied Geoscience Commission (SOPAC) and the University of the South Pacific (USP). Statements were also made by the Asian Development Bank (ADB), Australian Marine Science and Technology Limited (AMSAT), Greenpeace Pacific, the Australian National University (ANU), United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)-Apia, United Nations Secretariat, United Nations Environment Programme/Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific (UNEP/ROAP), and the World Meteorological Organization (WMO) Subregional Office for the South-West Pacific. A summary of statements is attached as Annex IX.

Agenda Item 13:

Other Business

201. There was no other business.

Agenda Item 14:

Date and Venue of Thirteenth SPREP Meeting

202. The Meeting welcomed and accepted the offer by the Government of the Republic of the Marshall Islands to host the Thirteenth SPREP Meeting at a date to be determined between the Secretariat and the Republic of the Marshall Islands.

Agenda Item 15:

Date and Venue of Ministerial Meeting

203. The Meeting welcomed and accepted the offer by the Government of the Republic of the Marshall Islands to host the Ministerial Meeting (in conjunction with the 13SM of Officials) at a date to be confirmed between the Secretariat and the Republic of the Marshall Islands.

Agenda Item 16:

Adoption of Report

204. The Meeting adopted the Report with amendments.

Agenda Item 17:

Close

205. In closing, the Director thanked the host Government, Samoa, for assistance provided to the Secretariat, particularly in terms of immigration and logistical arrangements for delegates. He paid special tribute to Mr Gerald Miles, Ms Neva Wendt and Mr Iosefatu Reti who would be completing their terms with the Secretariat at the end of the year. Thanks were also given to the representative of Guam, Mr Michael Gawel, Chair of the 11SM and, in keeping with the tradition started at the 11SM, a traditional gift of appreciation was presented to the Federated States of Micronesia, Chair of the 12SM (represented by the Honourable Mr Patrick Mackenzie). The same token was also accorded to the Cook Islands, Chair of the 10SM (represented by Ms I'o Tuakeu-Lindsay). The Director also acknowledged the work throughout the Meeting of the team of Secretariat staff, interpreters and translators.

Annex I

Participants' List

American Samoa

Mr Togipa Tausaga

Director

American Samoa Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Office of the Governor

Pago Pago

American Samoa 96799

Telephone: (684) 633 2304 / 2305 Fax: (684) 633 5715 Email: ttausag@hotmail.com

Mr Lelei Peau Deputy Director

Department of Commerce American Samoa Government

Pago Pago

American Samoa 96799 Telephone: (684) 633 5155 Fax: (684) 633 4195

Email: <u>Lelei.Peau@noaa.gov</u>

Australia

H.E. Mr Peter Hooton

High Commissioner/Head of Delegation

Australian High Commission

Apia

Telephone: (685) 23 411 Fax: (685) 23 159

Email: peter.hooton@dfat.gov.au

Ms Adela Nair

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT)

Canberra ACT 2601

Australia

Telephone: (61 2) 6261 2840 Fax: (61 2) 6261 2332

Mr Richard Bomford

Director Regional Unit

Environment Australia

GPO Box 787

Canberra, ACT 2601

Australia

Telephone: (61 2) 6274 1388 Fax: (61 2) 6274 1858

Email: rbomford.AdmnPO3.EA@ea.gov.au

Richard.Bomford@ea.gov.au

Dr Deborah Fulton Program Manager

AusAID

GPO Box 887

Canberra, ACT 2601

Australia

Telephone: (61 2) 6206 4546 Fax: (61 2) 6206 4720

Email: <u>deborah fulton@ausaid.gov.au</u>

Cook Islands

Hon. Tepure Tapaitau MP, Legal Advisor

Office of the Prime Minister

Rarotonga Cook Islands

Ms I'o Tuakeu-Lindsay

International Environment Advisor Cook Islands Environment Service

Rarotonga Cook Islands

Telephone: (682) 21 256 Fax: (682) 22 256

Email: resources@environment.org.ck
Direct: iotuakeu@environment.org.ck

Mr Vaitoti Tupa

Director

Cook Islands Environment Service

Rarotonga Cook Islands

Telephone: (682) 21 256 Fax: (682) 22 256

Email: <u>resources@environment.org.ck</u>

Ms Madeleine Metcalfe

CIANGO (NGO)

Rarotonga Cook Islands

Telephone: (682) 29 420 Fax: (682) 28 420

Email: ciango@oyster.net.ck

Federated States of Micronesia

Hon. Mr Patrick Mackenzie Deputy Minister/Secretary Department of Economic Affairs

PO Box PS12

Palikir, Pohnpei FM 96941
Federated States of Micronesia
Telephone: (691) 320 2646/2620
Fax: (691) 320 5854
Email: patmac@mail.fm

Mr John Mooteb

Deputy Assistant Secretary for Environment and

Sustainable Development

PO Box PS 123

Palikir, Pohnpei FM 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Telephone: (691) 320 2641/2613;

Fax: (691) 320 2933 Email: climate@mail.fm

Mr Moses Pretrick Environment Specialist

Department of Health, Education and Social Affairs

PO Box PS 123

Palikir, Pohnpei FM 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Telephone: (691) 320 2641 / 2613

Fax: (691) 320 2933 Email: fsmhealth@mail.fm

Fiji

Mr Epeli Nasome

Director of Environment

Ministry of Local Government, Housing and

Environment PO Box 2131

Government Buildings

Suva Fiji

Telephone: (679) 311 699 Fax: (679) 312 879

Email: enasome@govnet.gov.fj

France

Mr Olivier Lacroix

Chef de la Delegation Française

Delegation Francaise BP 8043 – 98809 Noumea Cedex Nouvelle-Caledonie

Telephone: (687) 26 16 03 Fax: (687) 26 12 66

Email: olivierlacroix2000@yahoo.com

French Polynesia

Mr Manuel Terai

International Relations Department

President's Office PO Box 2551 Papeete, Tahiti French Polynesia

Telephone: (689) 47 22 65 Fax: (689) 47 22 02

Email: <u>Manu.terai@presidence.pf</u>

Ms Rosita Hoffmann President's Office PO Box 2551 Papeete, Tahiti French Polynesia

Telephone: (689) 47 22 65 Fax: (689) 47 22 02

Email: <u>rosita.hoffmann@presidence.pf</u>

Guam

Mr Michael Gawel Administrator

Guam Coast Management Programme

Guam Bureau of Planning

PO Box 2950 Hagatna Guam 96932

Telephone: (671) 475 9673 Fax: (671) 477 1812

Email: mgawel@mail.gov.gu

Mr Randel Sablan Acting Chief Planner

Guam Environmental Protection Agency

PO Box 22439, GMF

Guam 96932

Telephone: (671) 475 1662/1663 Fax: (671) 477 9402 Email: rlsablan@mail.gov.gu

Kiribati

Mrs Karibaiti Taoaba Permanent Secretary

Ministry of Environment and Social Development

PO Box 234 Bikenibeu, Tarawa Republic of Kiribati

Telephone: (686) 28 000/28 211

Fax: (686) 28 334 Email: <u>mesd@tskl.net.ki</u>

Ms Baranika Etuati Acting Director

Environment and Conservation Division

PO Box 234 Bikenibeu, Tarawa Republic of Kiribati

Fax: (686) 28 334

Email: <u>baranika.mesd2@tskl.net.ki</u>

Marshall Islands

Mr John Bungitak General Manager

Environment Protection Authority (EPA)

PO Box 1322 Majuro

Marshall Islands

Telephone: (692) 625 3035 Fax: (692) 625 5202 Email: eparmi@ntamar.com

Ms Doreen de Brum Jurelang

Under Secretary for Asia/Pacific Affairs

Ministry of Foreign Affairs

PO Box 1349 Majuro

Marshall Islands

Telephone: (692) 625 3181 Fax: (692) 625 4979 Email: mofat@ntamar.com

Ms Deborah Barker

Biodiversity Conservation Officer

Environmental Protection Authority (EPA)

PO Box 1322 Majuro

Marshall Islands

Telephone: (692) 625 3035 / 5203

Fax: (692) 625 5202

Email: rmiepa@ntamar.com

Nauru

H.E. Excellency Mrs Camilla Solomon

Nauru High Commissioner Nauru High Commission 7th Floor: Ratu Sukuna House

MacArthur Street

Suva Fiji

Telephone: (679) 313 556/312 032

Fax: (679) 302 861

New Zealand

H.E. Excellency Dr Penny Ridings

High Commissioner

New Zealand High Commission

Beach Road

Apia

Telephone: (685) 21 711 Fax: (685) 20 086

Email: penelope.ridings@mfat.govt.nz

Dr Keneti Faulalo

Programme Manager - Pacific Regional and

Multilateral Environment

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade (MFAT)

Private Mail Bag 18 901

Wellington New Zealand

Telephone: (644) 494 8500 Fax: (644) 472 9596

Email: Keneti.Faulalo@mfat.govt.nz

Mr John Mills

Senior Policy Officer, Pacific Division

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade (MFAT)

Private Bag Wellington New Zealand

Telephone: (644) 494 8500 Fax: (644) 472 9596

Email: John.Mills@mfat.govt.nz

Mr Mike Walsh Senior Policy Officer

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade (MFAT)

Private Mail Bag 18 901

Wellington New Zealand

Telephone: (644) 494 8500 Fax: (644) 472 9596

Email: Mike.Walsh@mfat.govt.nz

Mr Craig Hawke

Deputy High Commissioner New Zealand High Commission

Beach Road

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 21 711 Fax: (685) 20 086

Email: Craig.Hawke@mfat.govt.nz

Niue

Mr Crossley Tatui

Deputy Secretary-External Affairs

Premier's Department

PO Box 40

Alofi, Niue Islands Telephone: (683) 4200 Fax: (683) 4151/4232

Email: <u>external@mail.gov.nu</u>

Ms Tagaloa Cooper

Executive Officer/Division Head

Environment Division

Department of Community Affairs

PO Box 77

Alofi, Niue Islands

Telephone: (683) 4019/4021 Fax: (683) 4391

Email: environment.ca@mail.gov.nu

Palau

Mr Theo Isamu

Chief, Division of Marine

Ministry of Resources and Development

PO Box 117

Koror

Republic of Palau

Telephone: (680) 488 3125/5722 Fax: (680) 488 1475

Email: theodmr@palaunet.com

Papua New Guinea

Mr John Genolagani

First Assistant Director/Head of Delegation

Conservation Division

Office of Environment and Conservation

PO Box 6601

Boroko

Papua New Guinea

Telephone: (675) 325 0195 Fax: (675) 325 0182

Email: pngccap@datec.com.pg

Mr Gunther Joku

First Assistant Director Environment Division

Office of Environment and Conservation

PO Box 6601

Boroko

Papua New Guinea

Telephone: (675) 325 0194

Email: pngccap@datec.com.pg

Mr Godfried Angi

Project coordinator – International Treaties

and Convention
Office of the Director

Office of Environment and Conservation

PO Box 6601

Boroko

Papua New Guinea

Telephone: (675) 325 0180/4499 Fax: (675) 325 0182

Email: pngccap@datec.com.pg

Samoa

Mr F. Vitolio Lui

Deputy Secretary/Head of Delegation

Ministry of Foreign Affairs

PO Box L1859

Apia

Samoa

Telephone: (685) 63 333 Fax: (685) 21 504

Mr Faumuina Pati Liu

Assistant Director (Environment)

Department of Lands, Surveys and Environment

Private Bag

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 22 481 Fax: (685) 23 176

Mr Terry Toomata

Assistant Secretary (Policy) Ministry of Foreign Affairs

PO Box L 1859

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 63 333 Fax: (685) 21 504 Email: terry@mfa.gov.ws

Mr Toni Mulipola

Principal Fisheries Officer

Department of Agriculture, Forests, Fisheries and

Meteorology PO Box 1879

Apia

Samoa

Telephone: (685) 20 369 Fax: (685) 24 292

Mr Leo Bartley

Marine Supervisor

Ministry of Transport

PO Box 1607

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 23 700 Fax: (685) 25 419 Mr Taulealeausumai Laavasa Malua

Chief Environment Officer (Planning and Policy) Department of Lands, Surveys and Environment

Private Bag

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 22 481 Fax: (685) 23 176

Email: envdlse@lesamoa.net

Ms Perina J. Sila

Senior Foreign Affairs Officer Ministry of Foreign Affairs

PO Box L 1859

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 63 333 Fax: (685) 21 504

Email: perina@mfa.gov.ws

Mr Seiuli Vainuupo Jungblut

Chief Environment Officer (Resource Conservation)

Department of Lands, Surveys and Environment

Private Bag Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 22 481 Fax: (685) 23 176

Email: conserve@lesamoa.net

Mr Toni Tipamaa

Chief Environment Officer (Parks and Reserves) Department of Lands, Surveys and Environment

Private Bag Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 22 481 Fax: (685) 23 176

Email: <u>nationalparks@lesamoa.net</u>

Mr Savali Time

Senior Fisheries Officer

Department of Agriculture, Forests, Fisheries and

Meteorology

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 20 369 Fax: (685) 24 292

Solomon Islands

Mr Moses Biliki

Director

Environment and Conservation Division

Ministry of Forests, Environment and Conservation

PO Box G24 Honiara

Solomon Islands

Telephone: (677) 24 325 Fax: (677) 22 824

Email: mosesb@solomon.com.sb

Tokelau

Mr Falani Aukuso

Director

Office of Council of Faipule

Atafu Tokelau

Telephone: (690) 2128/(685) 20 822 Fax: (690) 2108/(685) 21 761 Email: falani.aukuso@clear.net.nz

Ms Miti Ngau-Chun

Liaison Officer

Office of Council of Faipule (Focal Point)

c/- Tokelau Apia Liaison Office

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 20 822 Fax: (685) 21 761

Email: <u>mitingauchun@lesamoa.net</u>

Tonga

Ms Netatua Prescott

Assistant Director

Department of Environment

PO Box 917 Nuku'alofa Tonga

Telephone: (676) 25 050 Fax: (676) 25 051

Email: <u>kaliapau@yahoo.com</u>

Mr Taniela Faletau

Climate Change Project Officer Department of Environment

PO Box 917 Nuku'alofa Tonga

Telephone: (686) 25 050 Fax: (686) 25 051

Email: lmepacs@kalianet.to

Tuvalu

Mr Elisala Pita

Permanent Secretary

Ministry of Natural Resources, Energy and

Environment

Private Mail Bag

Funafuti Tuvalu

Telephone: (688) 20 827 Fax: (688) 20 826 Email: mnre@tuvalu.tv

United States of America

Mr Philip Thompson

International Relations Officer OES/OA/MLP, Room 5805 US Department of State Washington DC 20520 United States of America

Telephone: (1-202) 647 3883 Fax: (1-202) 647 9099

Email: ThompsonPA@state.gov

Wallis and Futuna

Dr Paino Vanai

Chef du Service de l'environnement Service Territorial de l'environnement

BP 294, Mata-utu 98600

Wallis and Futuna

Telephone: (681) 72 03 51 Fax: (681) 72 05 97 Email: seny@wallis.co.nc

Mr Pasikale Niutoua

Vice President

Territorial Assembly

BP. 31, Mata-utu 98600

Wallis and Futuna

Telephone: (681) 72 25 04 Fax: (681) 72 05 97 Email: senv@wallis.co.nc

Mr Seleone AMOLE

Member of Territorial Assembly

BP. 31, Mata-utu 98600

Wallis and Futuna

Telephone: (681) 72 25 04 Fax: (681) 72 05 97 Email: senv@wallis.co.nc

Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP)

Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat

Mr John Low Resources Adviser Forum Secretariat Private Mail Bag

Suva Fiji

Telephone: (679) 312 600/300 019

Fax: (679) 305 573

Email: johnl@forumsec.org.fj

infor@forumsec.org.fi

South Pacific Applied Geoscience Commission (SOPAC)

Mr Alfred T. Simpson

Director

SOPAC Secretariat Private Mail Bag, GPO

Suva Fiji

Telephone: (679) 381 377 ext. 204

Fax: (679) 370 040 Email: alf@sopac.org

University of the South Pacific (USP)

Dr Kanayathu Chako Koshy

Director

Pacific Centre for Environment and Sustainable

Development

The University of the South Pacific (USP)

PO Box 1168

Suva Fiji

Telephone: (679) 212 184
Fax: (679) 309 176
Email: koshy k@usp.ac.fj

Observers

Asian Development Bank (ADB)

Dr Peter N. King

Manager

Asian Development Bank (ADB)

Metro Manila Philippines

Telephone: (632) 632 5974 Fax: (632) 636 2442 Email: peking@adb.org

Australian Marine Science and Technology Limited (AMSAT)

Dr Chalapan Kaluwin Regional Coordinator

South Pacific Sea Level and Climate Monitoring Monitoring Project-Phase III (AusAID)

Australian Marine Science and Technology Ltd PO Box 6212

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 24 689/72 725 (mobile)

Fax: (685) 24 689 / 20 231 Email: <u>amsatck@samoa.ws</u>

Australian Volunteers International

Ms Karen Talan

Australian Volunteers International

71 Argyle Street

Fitzroy

Victoria 3065

Australia

Telephone: (613) 9279 1788 Fax: (613) 9419 1098 Email: ktalan@ozvol.org.au

Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO)

Mr Aru Mathias Forestry Officer

Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO)

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 22 377 Fax: (685) 22 126

Email: aru.mathias@fao.org

Greenpeace Pacific

Mr Pio Manoa

Pacific Oceans Campaigner

Greenpeace Pacific Private Mail Bag

Suva Fiji

Telephone: (679) 312 861/312 121

Fax: (679) 312 784

Email: Pio.Manoa@dialb.greenpeace.org

The Australian National University

Dr Padma Narsey Lal

Director

The Australian National University

Graduate Studies in Environmental Management and

Development

National Centre for Development Studies

Asia Pacific School of Economics and Management

Canberra ACT 0200

Australia

Telephone: (612) 6125 0093 Fax: (612) 6125 8448 Email: Padma.lal@anu.edu.au

http://ncdsnet.anu.edu.au/course/envman.htm

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)-Apia

Mr Serge Ducasse

Resident Representative

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 23 670 Fax: (685) 23 555

Email: serge.ducasse@undp.org

Ms Easter Galuvao

Programme Specialist – Biodiversity

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 23 670 Fax: (685) 23 555

Email: <u>easter.galuvao@undp.org</u>

United Nations Secretariat

Mr Espen Ronneberg

Inter-regional Advisor for Small Island

Developing States

Division for Sustainable Development

United Nations Department of Economic

and Social Affairs

One United Nations Plaza, DC1-0824

New York, NY 10017 United State of America Telephone: (1-212) 963 2043 Fax: (1-212) 963 1270 Email: ronneberg@un.org

UNEP Regional Office for Asia and the South Pacific

Mr Jamshed Kazi

Economic Affairs Officer

UNEP Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific

10th Floor, UN Building Rajadamnern Nok Avenue

Bangkok 10200

Thailand

Telephone: (662) 288 1471
Fax: (662) 280 3829
Email: kazi.unescap@un.org

World Meteorological Organization (WMO) – Subregional Office for the South-West Pacific

Mr Henry Taiki Programme Officer

World Meteorological Organization (WMO)-Subregional Office for the South-West Pacific

PO Box 3044

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 25 706 Fax: (685) 25 706

Email: wmo.srop@sprep.org.ws

Denmark

Mr René Karottki

Special Advisor to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs World Summit on Sustainable Development

Johan Mantziusvej 21 DK 3460 Birkerd

Denmark

Telephone: (+45) 4582 8848 Fax: (+45) 4582 89 48 Mobile: (+45) 2424 1969 Email: rene@susdev.dk

Infrastructure Asset Management Project – World Bank/Government of Samoa

Mr Bismarck Crawley

Project Component Manager

IAMP – World Bank/Government of Samoa

Department of Lands, Surveys and Environment

Apia Samoa

Telephone: (685) 26 528 Fax: (685) 23 176

Email: vonbis@ipasifika.net

Department of Public Works - American Samoa

Mr Petelo Ioane

GIS/GPS Advisor

Survey and Land Information Division

Department of Public Works

Pago Pago

American Samoa 96799
Telephone: (684) 633 4086
Fax: (684) 633 5850
Email: pat@samoatelco.com

SPREP Secretariat

PO Box 240

Apia

Samoa

Telephone: (685) 21 929 Fax: (685) 20 231

Email: sprep@sprep.org.ws

http://www.sprep.org.ws

Mr Tamari'i Tutangata

Director

Ms Neva Wendt

Head of Division, Environmental Education,

Information and Capacity-building

Mr Gerald Miles

Head of Division, Environmental Management and

Planning

Mr Iosefatu Reti

Project Manager, South Pacific Biodiversity

Conservation Programme (SPBCP)

Mr Andrew Wright

Project Manager, International Waters

Mr Bruce Graham

Coordinator/Waste Management and Pollution

Prevention

Ms Pisaina Leilua-Lei Sam Executive Officer Management

Mr Samuelu Sesega

Action Strategy Coordinator (Nature Conservation)

Mr Andrea Volentras

Legal Officer

Mr Jacques Mougeot Environmental Law Officer

Mr Herve Dropsy

Information Technology Manager

Mr Kim Nitschke

Project Coordinator, Atmospheric Radiation

Measurement Programme

Ms Mary Power

Coastal Management Officer

Mr Matthew McIntyre

Project Officer, Environmental Assessment

and Reporting

Mr Job Opu

Project Officer, Marine Species

Ms Seema Deo

Environmental Education and Awareness Officer

Ms Michelle Lam

Community Communications Specialist –

International Waters

Dr Natasha Stacey

Community Assessment and Participation

Specialist - International Waters

Mr Sefanaina Nawadra Marine Pollution Adviser

Ms Elizabeth Dovey

Project Officer, Avifauna Conservation and

Invasive Species

Ms Selesitina Pule'aga

Executive Officer, SPBCP

Mr Tuioti Sakaria Taituave

Project Officer, Ozone Depleting Substances

Ms Satui Bentin

Information Resource Centre Manager

Mr Fatu Tauafiafi

Information and Publications Officer

Mr Chris Peteru

Editorial/Publication Officer

Mr Daniel Devoe

Accountant

Ms Matilda Tapusoa

Information Technology Officer

Ms Kate Brown

Conference Coordinator Nature Conservation

Ms Ellie Austin

Policy Analyst (AYA)

Ms Elizabeth Siebert

Resource Economist (AYA)

Mr James Atherton

EMP Consultant

Mr Shiro Amano

JICA Expert/Volunteer

Ms Joanna Axford

Volunteer Attachment to CNR/SPBCP

Ms Caroline Vieux

SPREP Attachment

Ms Malama Masina-Hadley

Administration Officer

Ms Alisa Nickel

Personal Assistant to the Director

Ms Apiseta Eti

Personal Assistant to the Deputy Director

Ms Theresia Purea

Administrative Assistant

Ms Saunoa Mata'u

Conference/Travel Officer

Ms Lupe Silulu Registry Supervisor

Ms Quandovita Reid-Tuala Acting Secretary, Environmental Education, Information and Capacity-building

Ms Nifo Onosemo Secretary, Environmental Management and Planning

Ms Fono Valasi Divisional Assistant, Climate Change Group

Ms Rosanna Galuvao Divisional Assistant, International Waters

Mr Faamanu Fonoti Clerk/Driver

Mr Montini Smith Driver Messenger

Language Professionals Limited

15 Day Street Newton, Auckland New Zealand

Telephone: (649) 379 2040 Fax: (649) 379 2041

Email: <u>catherine@langpro.co.nz</u>

http://www.langpro.co.nz

Interpreters: M. Patrick Delhaye

Dr Emy Watt Ms Valérie Hassan

Translators: Ms Dominique Toulet

Mr Olivier Richard Mr Pierre Pellerin

Technician: Mr Alan Doyle

Annex II

Opening Address by Samoa's Minister for Lands, Surveys and Environment: Hon. Tagaloa Tuala Sale Tagaloa

Reverend Otele Perelini Chairman of SPREP Director of SPREP Distinguished delegates Ladies and Gentlemen

It is my great pleasure to address this 12th Annual SPREP Meeting this evening, and to extend to all delegates and observers from overseas a very warm welcome to Apia.

This being your first annual meeting in Apia since your new Headquarters was opened, I would like to congratulate you on that achievement. The opening of your new headquarters was of particular significance for SPREP Members, as it was the culmination of our Pacific region's collective efforts and commitment to the global call to protect the environment and utilise our scarce resources in a sustainable manner. To do that we needed a permanent home from where we could coordinate and initiate our activities.

It is almost a decade since the historic 1992 Rio Conference on the Environment, a time when SPREP as an intergovernmental organisation was also in its infancy, but one that was already becoming a robust and growing agency as it tried to respond to emerging environmental challenges of our region, whilst also assisting our member island countries' participation at numerous international negotiations.

Back then, environmental issues such as climate change, waste management and biodiversity to name a few, were all relatively new to many or our island countries. Our joint efforts with other island members of the United Nations in the international arena, beginning with climate change issues, led to the birth of the UN Alliance of Small Island States (AOSIS). This Alliance has played a key role since then, in formulating and promoting issues of importance to small island states. Needless to say, the Barbados Programme of Action for Sustainable Development of Small Island Developing States and the UN Small Island Developing States Unit were the results of the enormous contribution and hard work put in by our AOSIS members, with valuable support from our SPREP Secretariat.

Next year, the international community will review progress made since Rio. Already our region has begun its preparation for the Summit on Sustainable Development. Last week your representatives met here in Apia to prepare our regional submission for the Summit. You have before you the outcome of last week's consultation.

With the United Nations reviewing progress on sustainable development since Rio, this should also be a critical time for our Pacific region to reflect on the past decade: to assess our own accomplishments, review our shortcomings, and map out key priorities for the future.

Whether we have done enough to implement the Rio and Barbados outcomes, in addition to our national priorities is a question I would put before this meeting. As we look around our region, many of the old problems are still there and have grown in many of our small island countries. Coastal erosion, land degradation, urban material waste, to name a few, are a visible reminder to us that there is still a lot of work to be done.

Our participation at international meetings is vital, but it should also be matched with concrete action in our own individual countries. Our effectiveness can only be measured accurately by our achievements at the national and community level, not by what we say internationally. We all know what our environmental problems are. We need not wait for another global action plan to remind us of our obligations. Keeping the public awareness on environment issues alive and strong can only be sustained by taking action, in partnership with our non governmental organisations, who are prepared to assist.

Each country on this planet has a shared interest in protecting our environment, a global resource in which all countries have a stake. For our countries in the Pacific, the stakes are high, as our land and marine resources are certainly not in abundance. With rising populations and unemployment, we must adjust to these realities particularly in an increasingly globalised and competitive world economy, where only the strong would survive in the long run.

During the next few days, you will be deliberating on these and other complex issues that require deep thinking and solutions. You will also be assessing the performance of the Secretariat during the past year. There are also important institutional issues in relation to your budget and organisational review of the Secretariat which would require the Meeting's guidance and direction. These issues would be crucial to the recruitment, performance and retention of Secretariat staff and the delivery of programmes in the future in accordance with your new SPREP Action Plan, and other issues which your meeting would accord priority to in the next few days.

The recent Pacific Islands Forum in Nauru highlighted some of the longstanding key issues for our region such as climate change and the transport of radioactive wastes across the Pacific. We welcome the outcome of the recent Sixth Conference of the Parties (COP 6) Meeting in Bonn. The contribution and compromises we made with like-minded states, was vital to the advancement of the Kyoto Protocol and I look forward to your active participation at the next conference in November. A number of our Members have yet to ratify the Kyoto Protocol, and I would urge them to do so if we are really serious about climate change and its negative impact on our island countries.

There is always a natural tendency amongst our Members to expect much from our Secretariat while there is a limit to what any Secretariat could provide to address its Members' needs.

I need not stress at this stage the importance of capacity building to our efforts and goals. Capacity building and training would go a long way in reducing our reliance on Secretariat support, particularly so when it is incumbent on us to take over the management of vital programmes whose funding has ceased or will soon be discontinued. I am pleased to note in the Director's report that capacity building continues to be a priority for SPREP. This is evident also in the work that has begun at your SPREP headquarters on a new Environmental Training and Education Centre funded by Japan, and an Information/Resource Centre funded by the European Union.

I would like on your behalf to thank the Government of Japan and the European Union for the assistance made available to enable us to proceed with these two important projects.

Given tight national budgets, funding constraints and the nature of your member contributions to the organisation, it is crucial that stringent measures are taken by SPREP and the Secretariat in particular, to ensure that contributions from our members, and assistance we are fortunate to receive from our donor partners, are used effectively.

With these few remarks, I would like to thank the Director and his staff for organising this meeting and I wish you success in your deliberations. It is my pleasure now to declare this 12th SPREP Meeting officially open.

Soifua.

Annex III

Statement by Tamari'i Tutangata, Director of SPREP

Reverend Otele Perelini;

Honourable Tagaloa Tuala Tagaloa, Minister for Lands, Surveys and Environment of Samoa;

Honourable Ministers and Members of Parliament;

Your Excellencies and Representatives of SPREP Members;

Members of the Diplomatic Corps;

Representatives of the Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP);

Special welcome to SOPAC Director, Mr Alf Simpson; Representatives of other partner organiations;

Heads of Government Departments and those of you from the business community of Samoa;

Distinguished guests, ladies and gentlemen.

It gives me great pleasure to welcome you all to this Official Opening Ceremony of the 12th SPREP Meeting.

Thank you Reverend Otele Perelini for blessing us with inspiring words from the fountain of wisdom and knowledge with which to commence our proceedings.

I should also like to extend my sincere appreciation to the Honourable Minister, Tagaloa Tuala Tagaloa for his thought-provoking Opening Statement and for sharing this special occasion with those of us who will be taking part in this Meeting over the next four days. Those of you who were here last week for the Workshop that has paved the way for our Region's preparations for the 2002 World Summit on Sustainable Development, will remember that we were also honoured by the Minister's participation at the opening of that Workshop.

This year marks the commencement of the SPREP Secretariat's focus on the implementation of the 2001–2004 Action Plan for Managing the Environment of the Pacific Islands Region which you, our members, approved at the 11th SPREP Meeting held in Guam last year. Members will, no doubt, recall that the Action Plan states in part as follows:

"The Action Plan is intended to be implemented by governments and administrations who are members of SPREP, in conjunction with the many organisations and individuals active in the protection of the environment and natural resources of the Pacific islands region. Key players include the environment, planning and development agencies in each country and territory, natural resource management agencies, local communities and resource owners, regional and international organisations, bilateral and multilateral agencies, local non-government organisations (NGOs) including churches, women and youth groups and other interested partners".

We have, therefore, submitted for your consideration, a proposed Work Programme and Budget for the three-year period 2002–2004 which is in keeping with the spirit and even the letter of that section of the Action Plan. Moreover, you will find that the proposed work programme is directly linked to the relevant sections of the Action Plan. We will inform you more specifically over the rest of this week as to the measures we are proposing, to comply with the requirements of the Action Plan and the proposed Corporate Plan which you will also be considering.

Obviously, as part of your consideration of the Corporate Plan, the Secretariat's Organisational Structure is a major issue requiring a well-balanced decision. In making your decision, the primary consideration is your collective vision as to how you would collectively want to shape the SPREP Secretariat over the next few years. Today's informal discussions will, hopefully, have assisted you all in reaching a decision that will be in your respective interests in terms of the ability of the Secretariat to respond more appropriately to your aspirations for sustainable development of our Pacific islands region as a whole.

For our part in the Secretariat, we look forward to receiving clear guidance from you as to the manner in which you would like to see us assisting you and your communities in implementing the Action Plan. In providing us with such guidance, we look forward to hearing from you as to how you and your Secretariat can work more effectively together.

Hence, important as the issues that I have thus far referred to are, to my mind, the most significant aspects of this SPREP Meeting's agenda are ensuring that the proposed work programme is consistent with your wishes as well as your commitment in assisting us to have the means to realise such a programme.

Over the years, you have seen how our list of active partner organisations has widened considerably. Indeed we are most grateful to those partners for their support and we will continue to make every effort to continue increasing that list of active working partnerships.

What we all need to recognise is that we are now competing globally for the resources that we make available to you. To do that even more successfully, it is essential for our existing and potential partners to be continuously reassured about your respective commitments to the work that we are undertaking in support of your own efforts.

There is no doubt in my mind that amongst our membership there has, in many cases, been evidence in more recent years of the growing recognition of the importance of the environment and the conservation of our natural resources towards a more sustainable future for our islands. The decision by the Government of Tonga to create a separate Department of the Environment earlier this year is a case in point. The recent establishment of an Environmental Coordination Office within the Office of the President of Palau is another. The establishment of an International

Environment Advisory Unit within the Environment Service in the Cook Islands is yet anther example. And one can not help but admire the decision of the President and Government of Palau not to grant any license to companies that are keenly interested in exploratory drilling for oil in Palau when the evidence clearly points to commercial oil reserves being present.

I could go on with other examples including the significant increase in investment by our host country, Samoa, in expanding the capacity of its Environment Division into more specialised environment services.

Hence, there is cause for cautious optimism as to the future of the environment of our region. However, at the same time, we need to recognise that even greater efforts are required by all of us working together at the regional and international levels as well as within our respective communities, if we are to reverse the trend towards the degradation of our shared environment.

My staff and I look forward to working with you over the next four days to give greater impetus and focus towards our joint efforts for the sustainable development of your respective countries and our region as a whole.

Kia manuia. Soifua.

Annex IV

Agenda

Monday 10 September, 2001 (9 am - 5.00pm)

Pre Meeting Workshop on Organisation Structure

The purpose of this Pre Meeting Workshop was to provide Members with the opportunity to evaluate the issue of SPREP's structure in-depth, to openly discuss the matter and to review budgetary implications associated with implementation of suggested structural changes. The Meeting also discussed matters relating to CROP Harmonisation and Job Sizing. This was an 'informal' workshop to assist Members with any additional information required so that they were better able to address during the Meeting of Officials, *Agenda Item 7.2: Organisation Structure and Agenda Item 7.3: CROP Harmonisation including Job Sizing*.

Monday 10 September, 2001

Agenda Item 1: Official Opening 6.00pm – 6.30pm

Official Reception: 6.30pm – 8.30pm, Hotel Kitano Tusitala

Tuesday 11 to Friday 14 September, 2001

Agenda Item 2: Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair

Agenda Item 3: Adoption of Agenda and Working Procedures

Agenda Item 4: Matters Arising from Eleventh SPREP Meeting

Agenda Item 5: Presentation of Annual Report for 2000 and Director's Overview of Progress since the Eleventh SPREP Meeting

Agenda Item 6: Performance Review

- 6.1 <u>Technical Report on Action Plan Implementation</u>
 - 6.1.1 SPBCP Terminal Report
 - 6.1.2 SPBCP Conservation Area Awards
- 6.2 Financial Reports
 - 6.2.1 Report on Members' Contributions
 - 6.2.2 Cash Flow and Primary Functions
 - 6.2.3 Audited Annual Accounts for 2000 and Performance Audit

Agenda Item 7: Corporate Plan and Organisation Structure

- 7.1 CROP Harmonisation including Job Sizing
- 7.2 Organisation Structure
- 7.3 Corporate Plan

Agenda Item 8: Work Programme and Budget

- 8.1 Proposed Work Programme and Budget for 2002
- 8.2 Indicative Work Programme and Budget for 2003 and 2004

8.3 Programme Issues Requiring Members' Direction

- 8.3.1 Nature Conservation
 - 8.3.1.1 Regional Strategy for Avifauna Conservation Future Direction
 - 8.3.1.2 International Coral Reef Action Network (ICRAN)
 - 8.3.1.3 7th Pacific Islands Conference on Nature Conservation and Protected Areas
 - 8.3.1.4 Regional Marine Turtle Conservation Programme
 - 8.3.1.5 Proposal for a South Pacific Whale Sanctuary
- 8.3.2. Pollution Prevention
- 8.3.3 Climate Change and Variability
 - 8.3.3.1 Pacific Islands Climate Change Assistance Programme (PICCAP) Future Direction
- 8.3.4 Economic Development
 - 8.3.4.1 State of Environment Reporting Programme Future Direction
 - 8.3.4.2 Global Environment Outlook No.3 Future Direction
- 8.3.5 Processes
 - 8.3.5.1 Waigani and Apia Conventions
 - 8.3.5.2 Human Resource Development (HRD) for Environment Departments
- 8.4 Financial Issues Requiring Members' Direction
 - 8.4.1 Approval of Work Programme and Budget for 2002

Agenda Item 9: Institutional Matters

- 9.1 Report on SPREP Centre (Information Resource Centre and Training and Education Centre Progress)
- 9.2 Financial Regulations
- 9.3 Staff Regulations
- 9.4 Process for Appointment of Director
- 9.5 Smaller Island State (SIS) Designation

Agenda Item 10: Policy and Regional Coordination

- 10.1 Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP)
- 10.2 International Waters Status Report
- 10.3 UNEPnet Mercure Project: Concepts and Consideration for Strengthening Environment Information Servicing of SPREP Members through Satellite Telecommunication
- 10.4 Rio + 10

Agenda Item 11: Items Proposed by Members

Agenda Item 12: Statements by Observers

Agenda Item 13: Other Business

Agenda Item 14: Date and Venue of Thirteenth SPREP Meeting

Agenda Item 15: Date and Venue of Ministerial Meeting

Agenda Item 16: Adoption of Report

Agenda Item 17: Close

Annex V

Condolence Letter to the Government and People of the United States



South Pacific Regional

Environment Programme



PROE

Programme régional océanien de l'environnement

PO Box 240, APIA, Samoa.

Tel.: (685) 21 929, Fax: (685) 20 231

E-mail: sprep@sprep.org.ws Website: http://www.sprep.org.ws/

Please use sprep@samoa.net if you encounter any problems with sprep@sprep.org.ws

SPM 8/2

Transmitted by Ms Frankie R. Calhoun US Charge d'Affaires, Embassy of the United States of America in Apia.

12 September, 2001

Mr Colin Powell
Secretary of State
Government of the United States of America
WASHINGTON DC

Dear Secretary of State,

The participants at the 12th South Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP) Meeting received the news of the terrorist attacks in the United States of America with shock and disbelief.

The participants express their deepest condolences to the Government and People of the United States, a Member of SPREP and participating in the meeting.

The thoughts and prayers of the participants are with the People of the United States, and the families of those whose lives were so brutally taken.

Participants requested me as Chairperson of the 12th SPREP Meeting, to convey these sentiments to the Government and People of the United States.

Yours sincerely,

Hon. Patrick Mackenzie

Chairperson to the 12th SPREP Meeting

SPREP Members, Representatives of the Council of Regional Organisations in the Pacific (CROP) and Observers present at the "12th SPREP Meeting":

American Samoa New Zealand

Australia Niue Cook Islands Palau Federated States of Micronesia Samoa

Fiji Solomon Islands Papua New Guinea France

French Polynesia Tokelau Tonga Guam Tuvalu Kiribati

Marshall Islands United States of America

Nauru Wallis and Futuna

CROP Agencies

Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat (FORSEC)

South Pacific Applied Geoscience Commission (SOPAC)

University of the South Pacific (USP)

Observers

Asian Development Bank (ADB)

Australian Marine Science and Techology Limited (AMSAT)

Australian Volunteers International (AVI)

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO)

Sub-Regional Office for the Pacific Islands

GreenPeace Pacific

The Australian National University (ANU)

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) – Apia

United Nations Secretariat, Department of Economic and Social Affairs

UNEP Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific – Bangkok

World Meteorological Organization (WMO) Sub-regional Office for the

South-West Pacific

Special Advisor, World Summit on Sustainable Development, Denmark

Annex VI

SPREP Work Plan 2001—Key Achievements and Constraints

SPREP 2001 WORK PLAN KEY ACHIEVEMENTS and CONSTRAINTS

KRA 3 Climate Change & Variability

- PICCAP support to country teams and national capacity
- Regional Framework developed programmatic approach proposed
- Information provided
- Participation in negotiations strengthened
- Montreal Protocol supported

KRA 1 Nature Conservation

- Species/ ecosystem monitoring strengthened
- New funding secured
- Financial and technical support to countries
- Training provided in several areas
- Regional mtgs/wshops Whale Sanctuary,
 Biosafety, NBSAP Mainstreaming
- Support to Members international meetings on CBD

KRA 4 (Sustainable) Economic Development

- New Programme Environmentally sound trade and tourism promoted
- Environmental assessment (EA) strengthened
- Monitoring and reporting linked to national needs and Action Plan outcomes
- GEF and CSD coordination

KRA 2 Pollution Prevention

- PACPOL implementation
- Hazardous waste management
- Support for chemical conventions
- Promotion of Waigani Convention
- Waste awareness and solid waste management
- Land-based sources of marine pollution

Process 1 Policy, Planning and Institutional Strengthening

- Policy development and planning supported
- Legal assistance provided (national laws)
- Legal assistance (international convention level)

Process 2 Human Resource Development

- Training needs identified
- Country Attachments to SPREP
- Volunteer Technical assistance provided
- Environmental content incorporated education system
- Community Awareness raised
- PICs assisted Small Grants Scheme

Secretariat Functions/Corporate Services

- Performance monitoring system developed
- Performance Audit undertaken
- Construction Projects commenced
- Financial System upgraded

Process 3 Communications and Information

- Information clearinghouse streamlined
- Information technology support strengthened
- Corporate Data Management (CDM) developed
- Public Relations capacity strengthened (environmental media training)

- Constraints

 Lack of programmatic approach
- Lack of continuity between projects
- Insufficient funding in some areas
- Insufficient staff in some areas
- Limited core budget
- Workload of focal points and engagement of other Ministries and partners

Annex VII

Remuneration and Grading Structure

	Maximum	59,239	50,777	40,552	35,143	28,442	16,510		Maximum	36,200	28,600	20,000	12,800	8,200		
	Point 8	56,778	48,674	39,223	34,010	27,436	15,779		Point 8	34,600	27,325	19,100	12,225	7,825		
6	Point 7	54,308	46,556	37,901	32,863	26,417	15,048	PREP)	Point 7	33,000	26,050	18,200	11,650	7,450		
cture ff for SPRE	Point 6	51,839	44,439	36,579	31,715	25,399	14,318	Staff for SF amoan tala	Point 6	31,400	24,775	17,300	11,075	7,075		
Approved Remuneration and Grading Structure Executive/Professional Staff (Professional Contract Staff for SPREP) Base Salary (SDR pa) as at October 1999	Point 5	49,370	42,321	35,258	30,567	24,381	13,588	Para-Professional/Technical/Support Staff (Local Contract Staff for SPREP) Base Salary (to be based on relevant Local Market) Samoan tala	Point 5	29,800	23,500	16,400	10,500	6,700		
ved Remuneration and Grading Str fessional Staff (Professional Contract St Base Salary (SDR pa) as at October 1999	Point 4	46,901	40,204	33,936	29,420	23,363	12,858	t Staff (Loca levant Loca	Point 4	28,200	22,225	15,500	9,925	6,325		
nuneratic Staff (Pro ary (SDR p	Point 3	44,431	38,036	32,615	28,272	22,345	12,128	al/Suppor	Point 3	26,600	20,950	14,600	9,350	5,950		
ved Ren ofessional Base Sala	Point 2	41,692	35,969	31,293	27,125	21,327	11,398	al/Technic y (to be ba	Point 2	25,000	19,675	13,700	8,775	5,575		
Approved ecutive/Profest Bas	Minimum	39,493	33,851	29,971	25,977	20,309	10,668	Professions Base Salar	Minimum	23,400	18,400	12,800	8,200	5,200		
Ä	Maximum	1,310	1,049	839	629	469	349	Para-	Maximum	259	239	219	199	109	79	59
	Minimum	1,050	840	630	470	350	260		Minimum	240	220	200	110	9	99	40
	Grade	Σ	_	¥	7	-	I		Grade	F3	F2	F	D/E	B/C	B	۷

Annex VIII

CROP Remuneration Review Working Group: Decisions of the 12SM

A. Professional Contract Staff

	Benefit and CROP Principle	Current SPREP Conditions	Recommended CROP Harmonised Conditions	Decisions of the 12SM
-	Salary 1.1 Salary (and method of adjustment). Base salary based on median of Australian Public Service (APS) market.	Denominated in SDR and paid in Samoan Tala. Adjusted every 6 months on moving average SDR/WST over preceding 6 months.	Denominated in SDR (Special Drawing Rights) and paid in agreed or local currency according to the average SDR exchange rate in preceding period.	Add Grade H to accommodate Assistant Programme Officer (APO) grade (see Remuneration and Grading Structure). Grading from H to M. Denominated in SDR (Special Drawing Rights) and paid in Samoan Tala according to the average SDR exchange rate in preceding period.
	Salary on commencement Give flexibility in recruiting preferred candidate. Salary on renewal.	At whatever step, within the range, the Director considers appropriate. No automatic increases in salary.	At starting level or higher or lower level of salary range at management discretion. Annual performance increments only.	At starting level or higher or lower level of salary range at management discretion. Annual performance increments only.
	1.4 Salary adjustments. Based on annual performance contract.	Depends on ment, performance and funding. Periodically in coordination with other CROP agencies and based upon: Recruitment effectiveness; Analysis of practices in the market from which the Secretariat recruits.	Annual performance increments and adjustments on internal annual comparison with appropriate market.	Annual performance increments and adjustments on internal annual comparison with appropriate market.
	1.5 Cost of Living Differential Allowance (COLDA) Suva is base station for COLDA.	COLDA is based on the cost of living difference between Suva and Apia. Adjusted annually only if variations of + or - 5% in index.	COLDA based on cost of living differential between Suva and location of post (exclusive of housing) calculated by Employment Conditions Abroad.	COLDA based on cost of living differential between Suva and Apia (exclusive of housing) calculated by Employment Conditions Abroad.
	1.6 Annual Increments.	Not automatic. Director has discretion to review the salary level at each annual review of appointment.	Performance contracts with associated increments.	Performance contracts with associated increments.
	1.7 External Job Sizing. To ensure salaries remain competitive in market.	Will adopt.	Sample of positions sized against market on 3 yearly basis by external consultant. Job Sizing to be conducted against market on three yearly basis by external consultant.	Sample of positions sized against market on 3 yearly basis by external consultant. Job Sizing to be conducted against market on three yearly basis by external consultant.

	chairming according and agreed	CHOCO TOWN	0000 7-7	Parisions of the 400th
	Deficient and GNOT remorpie	Conditions	Harmonised Conditions	Decisions of the Low
7	Superannuation. Minimum legal requirement in host country.	7% of base salary paid as allowance or to nominated fund. For Samoan citizens and residents, 7% is paid to the Samoan National Provident Fund (NPF).	5 – 8% but no lower than minimum legal requirement of host country. To be reviewed on confirmation of APS rate.	5 – 8% but no lower than minimum legal requirement of host country (Samoa). To be reviewed on confirmation of APS rate.
m	Housing. To ensure that all contract staff have access to a reasonable standard of housing appropriate to their position.	Rental assistance of 18% of base salary. Reviewed annually and adjusted on relative movement (between Suva/Apia) in rent index.	Rental assistance of 75% of typical rent of expatriate executive furnished housing and adjusted to local market rentals annually.	Rental assistance of 75% of typical rent of expatriate executive furnished housing and adjusted to local market rentals annually.
4	Spouse Allowance. Not required but note that for various reasons it is not easy for spouses to obtain work permits in base stations.	Nii.	Nii.	Not applicable, no policy change required.
2	Annual Leave.	5 weeks per annum (25 working days).	Five weeks per annum (25 days) but not less than the legal minimum. Maximum accrual allowable is double annual amount.	Five weeks p.a. (25 days) but not less than the legal minimum. Maximum accrual allowable is double annual amount.
9	Sick Leave. 6.1 Paid Sick Leave Standard allowance.	36 days per annum (including 6 days uncertified).	30 working days per annum [including] 6 days uncertified.	30 working days per annum including 6 days uncertified.
	Maximum Accrual.	108 days.	90 days.	90 days.
7	Other Leave. Standard allowances.	 Compassionate Leave – 5 days per event, with a maximum of 10 days per annum – (immediate family only). 	 Family Leave 6 days per annum - including Paternity and Compassionate leaves (for immediate family members only). 	 Family Leave 6 days per annum - including Paternity and Compassionate leaves (for immediate family members only).
		 Maternity Leave – 60 days after 1 year service. 	 Maternity leave – 60 working days after 1 year service. 	 Maternity leave – 60 working days after 1 year service.
		 Special Leave Without Pay – at the discretion of the Director. 	 Special leave or Leave Without Pay at discretion of CROP Head. 	 Special Leave or Leave Without Pay at discretion of Director.

Annex VIII

	Benefit and CROP Principle	Current SPREP Conditions	Recommended CROP Harmonised Conditions	Decisions of the 12SM
ω	Working Hours. Minimum legal standard.	8.00am to 12 noon and 1.00pm to 4.35 pm Monday – Friday.	37 hours minimum. Management discretion about hours.	8.00am to 12 noon and 1.00pm to 4.35pm Monday – Friday which conforms with two local Public Services. Management discretion about hours.
6	Health. Standard policy for international organizations.	"Reasonable" medical, dental, optical and pharmaceutical costs, for staff member, spouse and dependent children met by SPREP. Insurance cover (Medivac) for urgent overseas treatment (subject to conditions).	Management discretion, depending on schemes and reasonable costs. Schemes to cover spouses and dependants.	Management discretion, depending on schemes and reasonable costs. Schemes to cover spouses and dependants.
5	Life Insurance. Standard overseas condition but lower than government or commercial practice.	Annual life insurance cover equivalent to twice base salary, for staff member.	Term life insurance not less than twice but maximum of three times base salary for staff member.	Term life insurance not less than twice but maximum of three times base salary for staff member.
£	Travel on recruitment and repatriation. Got to get them there and back.	Economy air travel for staff member, spouse and accompanying dependents (business class for Director), between point of recruitment and Apia by most economical route.	Transport for staff member, spouse and accompanying dependants between agreed home and station by most economical route.	Transport for staff member, spouse and accompanying dependants between agreed home and station by most economical route.
12	Accommodation on arrival and repatriation. Subsidy to assist expatriate staff find suitable accommodation on arrival and repatriation.	5 working days hotel accommodation only on arrival and repatriation. Housing subsidy not paid during this period.	6 working days or with management discretion up to 12 working days hotel accommodation on arrival and up to 6 days on repatriation. Housing subsidy not paid.	6 working days or with management discretion up to 12 working days hotel accommodation on arrival and up to 6 days on repatriation. Housing subsidy not paid.
5	Establishment grant. Contribution to cover cost of disconnecting and connecting utilities and other costs required to move to base station.	For staff recruited from outside of the Greater Apia Area in Samoa WST\$2,060.	SDR\$1,100 for all contract positions recruited from outside locality of the base station.	SDR\$1,100 for all contract positions recruited from outside locality of the base station.

	Benefit and CROP Principle	Current SPREP Conditions	Recommended CROP Harmonised Conditions	Decisions of the 12SM
*	Removal expenses. To meet costs for moving personal effects of staff and dependants to station.	Reasonable expenses (packing, insuring, shipping and unpacking) from place of recruitment and on end of contract. Limited to 6 cubic metre for staff, 2 cubic metre for spouse and 1 cubic metre per dependent child.	Reasonable removal expenses (packing, insuring, shipping and unpacking) from place of recruitment and on end of contract. Normally, 6 cubic metres for staff, 2 cubic metres for spouse; and 1 cubic metre for each dependent child.	Reasonable removal expenses (packing, insuring, shipping and unpacking) from place of recruitment and on end of contract. Normally, 6 cubic metres for staff; 2 cubic metres for spouse; and 1 cubic metre for each dependent child.
5	Repatriation Grant (or gratuity if specified). To assist contract staff from outside base station area settle back in home location.	Equivalent to 2 weeks salary on repatriation of expatriate staff.	Equivalent to 2 weeks salary on repatriation.	Equivalent to 2 weeks salary on repatriation.
16	Home Leave Travel. To encourage staff to maintain contacts with home location. Common benefit for expatriates.	Annual return economy class airfares, between Apia and normal home, by most economical route, for staff member, spouse and dependent children.	Return economy class airfares between point of employment and home location for staff member, spouse and dependants every 18 months for contracts more than 2 years. To be taken at management discretion.	Return economy class airfares between point of employment and home location for staff member, spouse and dependants every 18 months for contracts more than 2 years. To be taken at management discretion.
4	Education Allowance. To allow contract staff to have children educated to an international standard (ie expatriate staff) and to National standards for local staff.	Up to WST\$10,788 per child and up to a maximum of WST\$32,364 per family for actual education costs, claimable against receipts. For expatriate staff only.	Tuition/Boarding only. Fees claimable against receipts. Reviewed every three years to cover 100% fees F4-7 at International School for expatriates and Local levels for locals.	Tuition/Boarding only. Fees claimable against receipts. Reviewed every three years to cover 100% fees F4-7 at International School for expatriates and Local levels for locals
60	School Holiday Travel. To assist parents with children overseas maintain contact.	One economy class return airfare per annum, for staff member or spouse to visit dependent child studying overseas, or for child to visit Apia. For expatriate staff only.	One economy class return airfare per annum for staff member or spouse to visit dependent child studying overseas or for child to visit country of base station (non-local citizens only). In addition to any home leave.	One economy class return airfare per annum for staff member or spouse to visit dependent child studying overseas or for child to visit country of base station (non-local citizens only). In addition to any home leave.
19	Child Allowance.	NII.	Nil (unless required by law).	Not applicable, no change in policy.

	Benefit and CROP Principle	Current SPREP	Recommended CROP	Decisions of the 12SM
29	Tax Status Recognises status as international organization.	Tax-free for non-Samoan residents or citizens.	Should be tax-free for all staff.	This is a matter to be considered by the Secretariat and the host Government.
2	Location Allowances. To compensate contract staff who have had to leave a safe working environment for a base with harsh conditions.	5% of salary.	Only in Honiara. See CROP Harmonisation Report text for detail of current Honiara special conditions.	Only in Honiara. See CROP Harmonisation Report text for detail of current Honiara special conditions.
22	Duration of Contract.	3 years renewable, maximum of 6 years. After 6 years it is mandatory for position to be readvertised. Incumbent is eligible to reapply and should the Director reappoint the incumbent on merit, he may do so provided a report is made to the next SPREP Meeting.	3 years renewable subject to annual performance evaluation, post advertised after 6 years in a post. Provision for extension beyond 6 years.	3 years renewable subject to annual performance evaluation, post advertised after 6 years in a post. Provision for extension beyond 6 years.
23	Cost of Living Allowance (COLA).	Nil.	NII.	Not applicable, no change in policy.
24	Vehicle Allowances. To meet cost of Executive vehicle.	Nil.	Nii.	Not applicable, no change in policy.
52	Clothing Allowances.	Nil.	Nii.	Not applicable, no change in policy.
58	Workers Compensation.	Local cover only.	Local conditions apply.	Local conditions apply.
27	Class of Travel.	Есопоту.	Есопоту.	Есопоту.
28	Termination of Contract.	One month's notice.	Minimum of one month's notice.	Minimum of one month's notice.

B. Local Contract Staff (Support Staff in other CROP Agencies)

	Benefit and CROP Principle	Current SPREP Conditions	Recommended CROP Harmonised Conditions	Decisions of the 12SM
-	Salary (state currency) and Employment basis. Set against top 75% of local Market.	Present salary scale Grades 1-5 are paid in Samoan currency. No annual increments but performance bonus of not more than 5% of annual salary on basis of exceptional performance. Fixed term contracts are renewable, subject to satisfactory performance and funding.	Annual increments on satisfactory performance. Contract employment renewable.	Combine CROP Grades B and C and D and E. Split F into F1, F2 and F3. Grades A and B are not applicable to SPREP Staff. Grading used will be from B/C to F3. Annual increments on satisfactory performance. Contract employment renewable.
2	Child Allowance.	NII.	Nil (unless required by legislation).	Not applicable/No change in policy.
က	Superannuation. Minimum legal entitlement.	Payable to Samoan National. Provident Fund at 7% of annual salary.	5 – 8% but no lower than minimum legal requirement of host country.	5 – 8% but no lower than minimum legal requirement of host country (Samoa).
4	Housing. In line with local market conditions.	Nii.	Nil (unless required by local laws).	Not applicable/No change in present policy.
2	Annual Leave. Local Market Conditions.	15 working days per annum. No carryover without the Director's approval. Maximum carryover is 50 days.	Minimum local legal conditions.	Minimum local legal conditions. (15 working days per annum. No carryover without the Director's approval. Maximum carryover is 50 days).
9	Sick Leave. 6.1 Paid Sick Leave Public Service Standard.	36 days per annum.	Not less than local legal conditions.	As for professional staff. 30 working days per annum including 6 days uncertified.
	6.2 Maximum Paid Sick Leave Accrual. Public Service Standard.	108 days.	Local conditions.	90 days as for professional staff.

	Benefit and CROP Principle	Current SPREP Conditions	Recommended CROP Harmonised Conditions	Decisions of the 12SM
_	Other Leave (eg. Long service, compassionate). Public Service Standard.	No Long Service leave. Compassionate Leave – 5 days per event, with a maximum of 10 days per annum – (immediate family only). Maternity Leave – 60 days after 1 year service. Special Leave Without pay – at the discretion of the Director.	 Family Leave 6 days per annum - including Paternity and Compassionate leaves (for immediate family members only). Maternity Leave – 60 working days after 1 year service. Special Leave or Leave Without Pay at discretion of CROP Head. 	 Family Leave 6 days per annum – including Paternity and Compassionate leaves (for immediate family members only). Maternity leave – 60 working days after 1 year service. Special Leave or Leave Without Pay at discretion of Director.
∞	Working Hours. Public Service Standard.	Normal working hours; 8.00 am to 12 noon and 1.00 pm to 4.35 pm Monday to Friday. Variations for driver/messenger, gardener, handyman, tea attendant, cleaner and watchman per Staff Regulation 17(c) and 17(d).	Local conditions. Management discretion on hours.	No change to present policy. Normal working hours: 8.00 am to 12 noon; and 1.00pm to 4.35pm Monday to Friday. Management discretion on hours including variations for driver/messenger, gardener, handyman, etc in accordance with staff regulations.
თ	Health. Equity with contract staff.	"Reasonable" medical, dental, optical and pharmaceutical costs, for staff member, spouse and dependent children met by SPREP. Insurance cover (Medivac) for urgent overseas treatment (but is subject to conditions).	Management discretion, depending on schemes and reasonable costs. Schemes to cover spouses and dependant children.	Management discretion, depending on schemes and schemes and reasonable costs. Schemes to cover spouses and dependant children.
9	Life Insurance. Equity with contract staff.	Annual life insurance cover equivalent to twice base salary, for staff member.	Term life insurance not less than twice but maximum of three times base salary for staff member.	Term life insurance not less than twice but maximum of three times base salary for staff member.
Ξ	Other Benefits.	No rights to use SPREP vehicles or equivalent. No advances of salary, whatsoever.	At management discretion on cost neutral basis.	At management discretion on cost neutral basis.

Annex IX

Observer Statements

Asian Development Bank's Environment Program in the Pacific Region

(Dr Peter N. King)

For the first time in ADB's history, an environmental scientist, Dr Peter King, has been appointed Manager of a region's operational program, and this regional program is under the Office of Pacific Operations. Hence, this is an historic opportunity for environmental issues to be mainstreamed in ADB's development program for the Pacific region.

In addition, since 1999, ADB has been a Gobal Environment Facility expanded opportunity agency, which means that ADB can source GEF funds directly and leverage its \$150 million annual investments in development projects to generate considerable sums of GEF grant funding to address global concerns.

ADB can utilize part of its \$12-15 million technical assistance grant funding for the Pacific on environmental studies and capacity building. ADB can also mobilize additional funds through bilateral channel funds (such as from Canada and the Netherlands),

through the Japan Fund for Poverty Reduction, and the Japan Fund for Information and Communication Technology, for projects related to the environment. Staff resources and staff consultancies can provide technical backstopping for regional and national environmental programs.

Partnerships are being formed with key NGOs such as The Nature Conservancy, World Wildlife Fund, the World Conservation Union, Conservation International and others.

Pacific Island Member Countries are also encouraged to consider secondment to the ADB for on-the-job technical training.

SPREP members are encouraged to provide comments on ADB's new Environmental Policy (circulated to the meeting and available on the ADB website) and ADB's planned Pacific Regional Environmental Strategy.

Australian Marine Science and Technology—AMSAT

(Dr Chalapan Kaluwin)

The Australian Marine Science and Technology (AMSAT) Pacific Regional Office, Samoa presented the South Pacific Sea Level and Climate Monitoring Project-Phase III which is a five year project (2001–2005) covering 14 Forum Island countries and is fully funded by the Australian Government (AusAID – A\$9.5 million).

The goal of the project is to provide an accurate longterm record of sea levels in the South Pacific for project partner countries and the international scientific community, that enables them to respond and manage any impacts.

The objectives are: to provide maintenance of the significant investment in infrastructure to date; increase regional participation in the project activities to enhance

project sustainability; enhance institutional capacity through training and technology transfer; and improve information and data exchange.

Challenges for the project are to: measure absolute Sea Level Rise; long-term sea level changes, climate change and variability; and linking science to policy developments.

There are five componentss of the Project, namely:

- Component 1: Sea Level Tide Gauge (SEAFRAME) Network
- Component 2: Geodetic Levelling and Network
- Component 3: Sea-level Databases
- Component 4: Information Products
- Component 5: Management

Our Project Partners/Alliances include: Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat; South Pacific Applied Geosciences Commission (SOPAC); South Pacific Regional Environment Programme (SPREP); Commonwealth Scientific Institute of Research Organsation (CSIRO); Australian Surveying and Land Information Group (AUSLIG); and National Tidal Facility Australia (NTFA).

Phase III has begun in 14 Forum Countries and is improving the understanding of sea level-rise and climate variability; transfer of technology and enhancing capacity building; and contributing to adaptation, mitigation and policy development.

Australian National University (Dr Padma Lal)

As countries embrace the philosophy of sustainable development, they recognize the need for a new breed of trained people to help identify, analyse and design better management strategies, policies and actions. In the past, most resource managers, policy analysts and policy advisers, were often trained in either science or social science and would thus traditionally have specialized in one discipline, be it ecology, chemistry, geography, sociology, economics or law. Consequently, their analysis, policy advice and management strategies generally reflected their individual disciplinary paradigms.

Today it is recognised that such an approach is not appropriate and single discipline-based management strategies cannot lead to sustainable development. It is also now acknowledged that countries cannot treat conservation and development in isolation but need generally to address conservation and development goals as a continuum. To achieve this, analysts and managers face many challenges, including: integration of environmental concerns into economic development; integration of income generating needs/interests in environmental conservation initiatives; understanding and learning to cope with the international actions (eg. Convention on Biological Diversity or World Trade Organization) and their implications on national policies, environment and domestic export/import, or livelihood; and designing appropriate management strategies, policies, and underpinned by integrated interdisciplinary analysis. For this, policy analysts and managers require: new tools and skills drawn from many different disciplines; interdisciplinary problem solving techniques; biophysical, economic and social data analytical skills and methods, and biophysical, economic and social data collection techniques, and integrated decision-making skills.

To address such needs, the Graduate Studies in Environmental Management and Development at the National Centre for Development Studies in the Australian National University offers an integrated interdisciplinary graduate-level training programme in environmental management and developments aimed at policy analysts, managers and advisers to governments and NGOs. Students can work towards a Graduate Diploma, a Masters or PhD qualification undertaking a program of core and elective units as well as supervised research projects chosen by the student. The core set of units include, for example, ecology, people society and social systems, economics for the environment, as well as environmental governance and public policy, integrated environment assessment and issues in development and environment. All students also take a mandatory Academic Skills Unit that provides training in critical reading and writing, research and essay writing skills, as well as library skills. For further details, contact the Director, Graduate Studies in Environmental Management and Development, Dr Padma Lal.

United Nations Secretariat (Mr Espen Ronneberg)

The Small Island Developing States Unit of the United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (SIDS Unit) welcomes the opportunity to participate in this meeting. SPREP is an important partner for us in the implementation of the Barbados Programme of Action (BPOA), and the Pacific region is recognised as a proactive group in the field of sustainable development. I am pleased to be able to offer some remarks in my personal capacity.

The SIDS Unit has been actively involved in gathering and disseminating information on sustainable development in SIDS, and has been expanding its operations to include capacity development workshops and project development assistance. We are also actively engaged in the WSSD process, with a view to ensure that the concerns of SIDS are given prominence and adequate reflection in the reports.

Together with the AOSIS chairman, we are involved in the planning of three meetings in the coming months. An inter-regional meeting of experts and governments in preparation for the WSSD is planned for January 2002. A meeting of trade experts and environment officials is planned for December 2001. A meeting on adaptation to climate change is being developed, but as yet there is no clear indication on the time frame.

A few words on the Small Island Developing States Network (SIDSNet). This is an internet-based information network, which should be familiar to many of you. It has been described as a community of stakeholders involved in the sustainable development of SIDS and the implementation of the BPOA. We currently host discussion forums, country information, we mirror SIDS websites and feature success stories in sustainable development from SIDS. We have received the endorsement of all SIDS regions, AOSIS and the United Nations General Assembly. We are entering a new phase of SIDSNet, now that a medium sized project for SIDSNet has been approved by the GEF CEO. The project will run for 3 years and will enable us to strengthen the current service and hardware. We will

also be able to place personnel in the SIDS region. We will start with the Pacific and Caribbean, with the Indian Ocean presence to be negotiated. SPREP and the University of the West Indies Centre for Environment and Development in Jamaica have been selected. We will begin the process of contracts and MOUs very soon.

A few highlights. We will expand the on-line library function to include sustainable development relevant documentation from and about SIDS. It will be in a searchable format by topic, regions and country, but also other functions. The SPREP library will be an important link in this regard.

We will feature best practices and success stories to show how sustainable development can be made to work in practice. This will provide for lessons learned and the sharing of information. We will also link this to our SIDS roster of experts.

Through the regional presence we will conduct national training workshops on SIDSNet and this can be linked to the activities of SPREP. We will also seek new partnerships. We have been in discussions with the World Bank on the use of their Information for Development Portal. One aspect of InfoDev is the facility of online translation service for documentation, which may be of interest to many of you. We have come across many interesting studies in French and Spanish that have previously been available to many of our communities.

Finally, we will establish an online discussion and negotiation forum for AOSIS. Current practice is that negotiation documents are elaborated and discussed by the experts over email. This is very cumbersome and time consuming. We will therefore have a secure forum where the experts can develop negotiating positions for important conferences. This would also be an important topic for discussion with SPREP in its assistance to the Pacific Island Countries Coalition in the climate change negotiations. (A full statement was circulated to the Meeting)

GreenPeace Pacific (Mr Pio Manoa)

Greenpeace Pacific Oceans Campaigner Pio Manoa greeted delegates and said that it was a privilege to observe deliberations and be part of the process. Mr Manoa noted that although Greenpeace Pacific was a small office, it had big ideals on environmental protection and sustainability.

He stated that Greenpeace's role was *to encourage* island nations to further the objectives of environmental protection, conservation and sustainability and that Greenpeace would always provide a supportive role.

In return, he added that Greenpeace will look to island nations for *inspiration*. Recently inspiration has come from regional efforts toward biodiversity, climate change, sustainable fisheries management, establishment of conservation areas, and marine mammal protection through declaration of sanctuaries within Exclusive Economic Zones. He encouraged delegates to remain firm on the objectives at hand and to consider future generations of Pacific islanders and how they would review work undertaken by today's leaders.

Mr Manoa concluded by saying that they would encourage participation of civil society in national and regional meetings and that Greenpeace will continue to look to the region for inspiration.

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP)-Apia (Mr Serge Ducasse)

As a major donor, I know that I have no time limits...., but I just want, on behalf of the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) to congratulate the SPREP Secretariat, the Director and SPREP staff, for their particularly impressive preparatory work for this 12th SPREP meeting. The supporting documentation made available was just excellent.

I would also like to congratulate all the delegates, the support staff and the translators for their contribution. This SPREP meeting was far more conducive than previous ones and several important decisions were taken, which will help the SPREP secretariat to serve better its members and protect better the natural resources in the region. Some inconsistencies remain, between more tasks and better services requested by member countries, and difficulties in increasing correspondingly, the contributions.

The partnership between SPREP and UNDP has further developed over the past year. My office is better equipped to not only channel more efficiently GEF funding to SPREP, but also provide advice and support, in order to face the new challenges. As you know, several initiatives and new projects are in the pipeline, and will be developed in close coodination with SPREP and the countries of the region.

For those of you who will join us in the GEF Country Dialogue Workshop (CDW) next week, I want to confirm that despite flight complications due to last week's tragedy in the United States of America, we will proceed with the CDW, as scheduled, and with the necessary adjustments. Thank you and Soifua.

United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP)

Let me first of all on behalf of UNEP thank SPREP and the Government of Samoa for the excellent meeting arrangements and the hospitality extended to us.

As many of you may know, UNEP has been working closely with SPREP since its inception and we consider SPREP a valued partner in the South Pacific. In recent times this cooperation has been strengthened through the signing of an MoU between our two organizations when UNEP's Executive Director, Dr Klaus Toepfer visited Samoa in March 2000.

Building upon this momentum of ongoing cooperation, UNEP is undertaking a number of activities in the South Pacific in collaboration with SPREP, member governments, and other partners. Many of our joint proposals and activities with SPREP, include the Pacific inputs to GEO-3, ICRAN coral reef project, GIWA, and UNEP Mercure, to name a few.

If I may, I would however like to draw your kind attention to three *selected* areas of UNEP activity with relevance to the Pacific Island countries, namely: (i) Global Programme of Action for the Protection of the Marine Environment from Land-Based Activities (GPA); (ii) GEF; and (iii) International Environmental Governance.

The GPA and the Washington Declaration was adopted by 108 Governments at an Inter-governmental Conference in Washington DC in November 1995 who committed themselves to protecting the coastal and marine environment. SPREP members may like to note that the *First Inter-governmental Review Meeting* (*IGR*) on the Implementation of the Global Programme of Action (GPA) will be convened in Montreal from 26-30 November. The major objectives of the Meeting being coordinated by UNEP are to:

- Bring to the fore the social, economic, human health and environmental benefits that can be derived from implementing the GPA;
- Mainstream the GPA into national policies and programmes, within the framework of regional and global cooperation; and
- Develop realistic guidance on how to finance the implementation of the GPA.

An information paper on the GPA and the draft Declaration for the Montreal Meeting in November is being circulated and formal communication from the UNEP-GPA office on this matter should have reached the governments of this region. As this issue is at the very core of the environmental priorities for the Pacific Island Countries, I would hope that the governments would favourably consider participating in this meeting at the highest possible level and proactively contributing to its outcomes.

As one of the three implementing agencies of the **GEF**, UNEP is looking to expand our current portfolio of eligible projects under GEF in the South Pacific region. We already have a small number of enabling activities on climate change and biodiversity which are active in this region, but in light of the relatively new windows of opportunity, including possible activities on POPs, sustainable energy and transport, integrated ecosystem management, and biosafety, we are keen to work closely with SPREP interested governments, and other partners to develop appropriate project proposals, particularly under the Medium Sized Project framework and taking advantage of the new area approved by the GEF called the Capacity Development Initiative.

Finally, I would like to draw the meeting's attention to the timely issue of International Environmental Governance and the potential role of UNEP in facilitating the discussions on this issue, which is likely to be raised at the World Summit on Sustainable Development. Since this is a highly complex issue which has a number of dimensions which I would not be able to do justice to given the time constraints, I will try to simplify this within the context of our discussions during the meeting. Many of the SPREP members have lamented on the mushrooming of global and regional environmental conventions and their limited ability to cope with the national obligations attached to these.

There is a sense not just in the Pacific, but across the globe that more needs to be done to harmonize regional and global conventions and exploit the synergies amongst them. Some initial proposals include adopting a clustering approach to conventions which address a common theme, others however argue that lumping conventions together may negate the specificity of individual conventions and render them less effective. Given that UNEP has been the catalyst behind a number of key global environmental conventions, the intergovernmental debate on International Environmental Governance is also examining the future role of UNEP

insofar as resource mobilization and fulfilling its mandate in enhancing the administration, compliance and enforcement of the global environmental agreements in light of the overall sustainable development imperatives of nations. In this regard, I would encourage the governments of the Pacific Island Countries to actively participate and express their views

on this topical debate through the appropriate intergovernmental mechanisms already in place. For more information on this, I would refer you to the IEG website, located at www.unep.org/ieg

Thank you very much for your attention.

The University of the South Pacific (Prof. K. Koshy)

At the outset, may I congratulate the Director and the SPREP staff for the excellent work they are doing in the environmental field.

I will try to limit my brief observations and comments to the SPREP Work Programs relating to Nature Conservation, Pollution Prevention, Climate Change and Variability, Economic Development and other Special Initiatives including Environmental Education and Networking:

- 1. The University has a strong commitment to all of the above areas. We offer specialised courses and programs in the environmental field, both in natural sciences and social sciences and both at the undergraduate and graduate levels.
- 2. There are a number of departments which are very active in environmental teaching and research, leading to special skill development in environmental resource management in a sustainable way. Some of the current research areas are: sea level rise, hydrology, atmospheric science, renewable energy, coastal ecosystem studies, land management, marine affairs, ocean resource management and environmental economics.
- 3. USP's Marine Studies Program (MSP) needs special mention: It has a campus with world class facilities including its own laboratories, library, accommodation, training centres, teaching and research programs. MSP also includes the Institute of Marine Resources, and is also the base for the International Ocean Institute and the Pacific Regional Herbarium.
- 4. In addition, USP has a number of *Institutes* which offer specialised services: For example, the Institute of Applied Sciences has a fully equipped commercial analytical laboratory ideal for environmental sampling, analyses and research; the Institute for Research

Extension and Training in Agriculture, IRETA, has programs very relevant to the study of climate change impacts on agriculture; the Law Program has specialists on environmental law.

- 5. The USP Solutions is a special commercial arm geared towards proposal writing and consultancy services in many areas including environment.
- 6. USP Media Centre manages the USPNet satellite based live video broadcast system with link-ups to all 12 member countries of USP. USPNet may be able to enter into joint ventures with SPREP in its proposed UNEP Mercure Project.
- 7. University Extension: this division looks after the Distance and Continuing education using its own network of centres in the region and a flexible teaching and learning approach involving print, electronic, audio, video and live lecture and tutorial broadcast. I see great possibilities for the new Training and Education Centre at SPREP and UE getting involved in collaborative efforts.

Now I come to some very special initiatives of relevance to SPREP activites:

- 8. The Climate Change Vulnerability and Adaptation Assessment Program: This is a training program developed as part of the PICCAP initiative to provide Pacific islanders with the necessary skills to understand the science and policy implications of climate change and to train them in impact assessment and adaptation.
- 9. *The Pacific Island Community Conservation Course:* Another initiative aimed at providing training in community-based conservation practices.

- 10. **The Centre for Development Studies** which focuses on the complex processes of social, economic, cultural and political changes including their implication on the environment.
- 11. Latest Initiative: *Pacific Centre for Environment and Sustainable Development*. Established in August 2001, the Centre is designed to provide a focused approach in the environmental areas across USP, to

maintain close contact and collaborative links with regional and international agencies and to enhance science based capacity building through environmental education, research and training.

In conclusion, may I say Mr Chairman, that USP is indeed looking forward to working very closely with SPREP in the areas I have just talked about.

Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat (Mr John Low)

May I first bring greetings to you all from Secretary General, Mr Noel Levi.

Mr Chairman, on behalf of the Forum Secretariat, I would like to take this opportunity to acknowledge and convey our appreciation to SPREP and its governing council for the opportunity to participate in this meeting. Mr Chairman, the deliberations that have taken place in this meeting are of particular interest to the Forum Secretariat. In this context, you recall the close working relationship through CROP and CROP established mechanisms, such as through the Working Groups.

Mr Chairman, the Forum Secretariat acknowledges the support of SPREP on key areas such as the Climate Change Negotiations, the UN Commission on Sustainable Development, Regional Oceans Policy, Regional Forestry Strategy Land Resources Working Group and the Rio + 10 process, to mention a few. Without this support we would not have been able to maximise the opportunity for our member countries.

Mr Chairman, as I have intervened several times during the meeting I do not wish to say too much more here. We have further provided an information paper on outcomes of the Forum Economic Ministers' Meeting and the Forum Trade Ministers' Meeting, together with the Forum Communiqué on various issues of relevance to SPREP's mandate and Work Programme and Budget.

Mr Chairman, in conclusion, we look forward to continuing our close working relationship.

Last but not least and on behalf of the Forum Secretariat, I thank the Government of Samoa and SPREP for the wonderful hospitality accorded us over the week.

World Meteorological Organization (Mr Henry Taiki)

It is a privilege and an honour for me to address the distinguished participants at this 12th SPREP Meeting. On behalf of WMO Secretariat, I would like to express the appreciation of WMO to Mr Tamari'i Tutangata, Director of SPREP for the invitation extended to WMO to participate in this meeting and to convey to you the greeting of Professor Godwin O. Patrick Obasi, the Secretary-General of WMO.

WMO is composed of 185 Members, comprising 179 States and 6 Territories, out of which there are 14 Member States and Territories from the Pacific region. WMO and the national Meteorological and Hydrological Services (NMHSs) have contributed to the advancement of meteorology, hydrology environment

and related sciences and their applications to sustainable development of the nations.

WMO has a number of programmes, and among them the World Weather Watch, World Climate Programme, Hydrology and Water Resources Programme, Education and Training Programme. WMO's Regional Programme cuts across all WMO programmes and provides the framework for the implementation of WMO programmes at the national, sub-regional, and regional level. One of the main long-term objectives of the WMO Regional Programme is to assist and support in building the meteorological capacities and capabilities of Member countries, either individually or as a group of countries.

WMO established a Sub-regional Office for the South-West Pacific in Apia in 1999, to serve Members in the Pacific region, particularly the Pacific Island Countries. I would like to take this occasion to express the appreciation of WMO to the Government of Samoa and the SPREP Secretariat for hosting the Office.

A Strategic Action Plan for the Development of Meteorology in the Pacific Region (2000-2009) was developed in collaboration with WMO, SPREP and some Members of SPREP.

I would like to assure you that WMO will continue its collaboration with SPREP and other regional

organisations in all aspects of meteorology, operational hydrology and environmental related activities for the benefits of the Members of all organisations in the region.

Furthermore, WMO, in cooperation with SPREP and other regional organisations will continue to assist and to enhance the capacity and capability of NMHS to play their full role in sustainable development of their countries, and of the Pacific region as a whole.

Thank you for your attention.

